**Disability Debrief: November 2020 Update**

This is the November 2020 edition of [Disability Debrief](https://disabilitydebrief.substack.com/), a newsletter from [Peter Torres Fremlin](http://peter.desibility.org/). Subscribe there for further updates.

Welcome to another round-up of disability news from around the world. We catch-up on non-COVID disability-related news since our [mid-June edition](https://disabilitydebrief.substack.com/p/disability-debrief-disinfected-the) and also connect with the COVID-related news since the [update in September](https://disabilitydebrief.substack.com/p/disability-debrief-an-international).

If you missed it, definitely see the last newsletter, which was a wide-ranging [interview with Catalina Devandas](https://disabilitydebrief.substack.com/p/disability-debrief-interview-with). I'm still reflecting on what that conversation means for me and work on disability. Many thanks to Samaneh Shabani who kindly translated the [interview with Catalina Devandas into Persian](https://www.linkedin.com/posts/activity-6734398873017561088-BuhF/).

Disability Debrief is made by me, [Peter Torres Fremlin](http://peter.desibility.org/), a freelance consultant. This edition is produced with support from [Center for Inclusive Policy](https://inclusive-policy.org/).

# Introduction

If you’re new here, get ready for disability news! This is a collection of links to what’s happened around the world in disability since the last update. I group the links by topics so you can navigate easily; if you’re interested in specific countries, then you can search for those. Sorry to those who wanted highlights in the email itself. There is so much disability news that the Substack newsletter platform doesn’t let me.

Do keep in mind that this is a collection of hundreds of links and so they are presented for reference rather than endorsement.

## Highlights

Well, it’s been a year, hasn’t it. Here we catch-up on general news from the past six months and also a bit of infection of COVID-19 news as well.

With the exceptions of a few reports, like the [Disability Rights Monitor Global Report](https://www.internationaldisabilityalliance.org/sites/default/files/disability_rights_during_the_pandemic_report_web_pdf_1.pdf) (link to pdf), there is less **COVID-19 and disability news** than before. This is definitely for better and worse. As that report urges, we need to “raise the alarm globally” on the catastrophic impact on persons with disabilities. As our [last virus-update highlighted](https://disabilitydebrief.substack.com/p/disability-debrief-an-international), many of the challenges have not been resolved. At the same time, we are living in the new normal and you can see COVID-19 related updates scattered through the sections in each topic.

Of course it hasn’t just been a big year for the virus. Some of you might have followed **elections in the United States**, and there’s a lot of material here on the participation and platforms relating to disability in that election – and many other countries political moves. The USA also saw the **Black Lives Matter** movement and there are many updates from the USA and other countries on the intersections between Black Lives Matter and disability. It certainly raises questions for our sector, and some disability organizations have made statements about this.

**Culture is changing quickly, and disability is part of that**. There is an extensive section on entertainment news, including a whole section on television and movies featuring persons with disabilities. Many of these are in English, and they show how quickly different ways of representing persons with disabilities are developing. The section on Culture and Entertainment also features the barriers that persons with disabilities still face to get into these industries.

**While popular culture changes, there is also more attention to disability history.** As well as memorials of persons with disabilities, there is more documentation of disability history – in this year, especially from the US and UK, which saw anniversaries of the American with Disabilities Act (1990) and Disability Discrimination Act (1995). As a disabled person from Britain I hadn’t known the stories of these “[wheelchair warriors](https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/extra/8rvpt6bclh/wheelchair-warriors-disability-discrimination-act)” that fought for the rights I had growing up. There’s also plenty on the Paralympics and the documentary on it, *Rising Phoenix*.

**There’s plenty of technical work too**. Whether you’re into accessibility, data on disability, education, employment, or international cooperation, there are further resources and developments in these and many other areas. In education there was UNESCO’s [Global Education Monitoring Report](https://en.unesco.org/gem-report/report/2020/inclusion), which is pretty massive, and moves to “widen the understanding of inclusive education”.

**The year hasn’t ended, of course**. There are plenty of events this week celebrating International Day of Persons with Disabilities. Among them is the UN [Conference of State Parties](https://www.un.org/development/desa/disabilities/conference-of-states-parties-to-the-convention-on-the-rights-of-persons-with-disabilities-2/cosp13.html) *happening right now*, and a really extensive set [of side events to it](https://teamup.com/kscrfu9y97vbu5njzk). **If you want to follow this week more closely**, you can keep up with disability news the way I do, on twitter. I’ve compiled an international list of [people that tweet on disability news](https://twitter.com/i/lists/876732605558816768) and you can browse what’s going whether you have a twitter account or not. (Thanks to everyone who shares updates!) Health warning though: there’s an awful lot of news!

Either way I will send you another Debrief soon to capture what goes down these weeks. Enjoy and until then!

## Acknowledgements

As ever, this is a compilation of work that people have done around the world on disability. It continues at an impressive and daunting pace. Congratulations to all of you who have done so much, and thanks to those of you who share updates on social media and elsewhere. I get most of these links from social media.

Thanks also to all of those who write or comment or share these newsletters. That gives me the energy to carry on these deep-dives into disability links.

These newsletters are produced by me, Peter Torres Fremlin. Any opinions or mistakes are mine. Many thanks for Center for Inclusive Policy's support to this edition.

Table of Contents

[Introduction 1](#_Toc57643603)

[Highlights 1](#_Toc57643604)

[Acknowledgements 3](#_Toc57643605)

[Topics 5](#_Toc57643606)

[Accessibility and Design 5](#_Toc57643607)

[Anniversaries of laws in the UK and US 6](#_Toc57643608)

[Americans with Disabilities Act 6](#_Toc57643609)

[Disability Discrimination Act (UK) 8](#_Toc57643610)

[Assistive Technology 8](#_Toc57643611)

[Black Lives Matter (and police violence) 9](#_Toc57643612)

[Civil Society 11](#_Toc57643613)

[Climate Change 11](#_Toc57643614)

[COVID-19 Crisis and response 12](#_Toc57643615)

[Culture, Entertainment and Media 13](#_Toc57643616)

[Television shows and films 15](#_Toc57643617)

[Data and Research 16](#_Toc57643618)

[Digital accessibility, internet and social media 17](#_Toc57643619)

[Education, children and young people 19](#_Toc57643620)

[Higher Education 23](#_Toc57643621)

[Elections and Politics 23](#_Toc57643622)

[United States Election 24](#_Toc57643623)

[Employment, Business and Work 25](#_Toc57643624)

[Health and bioethics 27](#_Toc57643625)

[History and Memorial 28](#_Toc57643626)

[Humanitarian and Disaster Risk-Reduction 30](#_Toc57643627)

[Institutions and deprivation of liberty 31](#_Toc57643628)

[International Cooperation 31](#_Toc57643629)

[Lived Experience and Opinion 35](#_Toc57643630)

[Mental Health 36](#_Toc57643631)

[Migrants and Refugees 36](#_Toc57643632)

[Paralympics 37](#_Toc57643633)

[Policy and Rights 38](#_Toc57643634)

[Sign Languages 39](#_Toc57643635)

[Social Protection and poverty 40](#_Toc57643636)

[Transport 41](#_Toc57643637)

[Violence 41](#_Toc57643638)

[Going Forward 42](#_Toc57643639)

[Opportunities 42](#_Toc57643640)

[Academic 42](#_Toc57643641)

[Upcoming 43](#_Toc57643642)

# Topics

## Accessibility and Design

**New Books**

* [Making Disability Modern](https://www.bloomsbury.com/us/making-disability-modern-9781350070455/): Design Histories. Edited by Bess Williamson, Elizabeth Guffey (July, Bloomsbury) “Brings together leading scholars from a range of disciplinary and national perspectives to examine how designed objects and spaces contributes to the meanings of ability and disability from the late 18th century to the present day”
* [What Can a Body Do? How we meet the built world](https://www.penguinrandomhouse.com/books/561049/what-can-a-body-do-by-sara-hendren/) is out by Sara Hendren. See the New Yorker review of it, [When the World Isn’t Designed for Our Bodies](https://www.newyorker.com/books/page-turner/when-the-world-isnt-designed-for-our-bodies) (September). See also a chapter from the book: The [tyranny of chairs: why we need better design](https://www.theguardian.com/artanddesign/2020/aug/25/the-tyranny-of-chairs) (August, the Guardian)

**Guides**

* A comprehensive new guide: [Accessibility Go! A guide to action](https://worldblindunion.org/programs/accessibility/). From **World Blind Union** and **CBM Global**. A useful reference with detailed guidelines on delivering accessibility commitments and the processes organizations need to ensure accessibility.
* [Inclusive Design](https://www.microsoft.com/design/inclusive/) from Microsoft (coming from digital environments). Sets out principles for inclusive design: Recognize exclusion; Solve for one, extend to many; Learn from diversity. An intriguing and useful set of resources. See also [Accessibility Evolution Model](https://blogs.microsoft.com/accessibility/accessibility-evolution-model/) a blog from Microsoft on “creating clarity in your accessibility journey” (July)

**Internationally**

* [Inclusive Design 24](https://inclusivedesign24.org/2020/)was a “a free 24-hour online event for the global community”. See the [playlist of talks on youtube](https://www.youtube.com/playlist?list=PLn7dsvRdQEfGkK9xxk54XdKTLk7zf_Qwp). (September)
* See the [Microsoft Ability Summit 2020](https://www.youtube.com/playlist?list=PLtSVUgxIo6KqwPmsfQEDmgoC9-H9OXI2c) sessions on Youtube (June, Microsoft)
* [Let’s make Accessibility sustainable at scale](https://atos.net/en/blog/lets-make-accessibility-sustainable-at-scale) (September, Atos). “We need to treat inaccessibility just like we treat pollution, taking frameworks designed to address pollution and climate change and applying them to technology and services designed for humans.”

In **Canada**, [Accessibility Measure or Exclusive Architecture](https://www.azuremagazine.com/article/accessibility-measure-or-exclusive-architecture/)? (Azure)

In **Greece**, [AccessLab](https://accesslab.gr/en/) Mapping services for disability (AccessLab IT Services)

In **Europe**,

* [Time to Act for the European Accessibility Act](http://edf-feph.org/newsroom/news/time-act-european-accessibility-act) (September, EDF)
* Webinar on [Advocating for strong national adoption of the European Accessibility Act](https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=2ABvz-0BkTc&feature=youtu.be) (October, EDF)

In **Spain,** [Cognitive Accessibility](https://blogs.publico.es/otrasmiradas/34253/accesibilidad-cognitiva-el-derecho-a-comprender/): the right to understand (in Spanish, June, Público)

In the **United Arab Emirates**, [*Building the Inclusive City*](https://link.springer.com/book/10.1007%2F978-3-030-32988-4), a book by Victor Santiago Pineda. “Governance, Access, and the Urban Transformation of Dubai”. (Open Access, Palgrave Pivot)

From the **United Kingdom**,

* a campaign on [making online public services accessible](https://accessibility.campaign.gov.uk/) as per regulations. See related blog on lessons-learned [from making DBS services accessible](https://accessibility.blog.gov.uk/2020/10/20/five-lessons-from-making-dbs-services-accessible/) (October, Accessibility in Government).
* [Renting while disabled:](https://www.bbc.co.uk/bbcthree/article/d5291d81-12d7-4216-abff-b0f8800a8031) ‘Being in a wheelchair means I pay double the rent’ (October, BBC)

From the **United States**,

* Increasing participation: [Using the principles of universal design to create accessible conferences](https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/15470148.2020.1814469) (August, Journal of Convention & Event Tourism)
* ProPublica experiments with [ultra-accessible plain language in stories about people with disabilities](https://www.niemanlab.org/2020/11/propublica-experiments-with-ultra-accessible-plain-language-in-stories-about-disabilities/) - the reporting that this article refers to concerns Arizona and is in the social protection section below. (November, Nieman Lab)

## Anniversaries of laws in the UK and US

### Americans with Disabilities Act

The 1990 Americans with Disabilities Act celebrated 30 years since its passing. It was pioneering civil rights legislation on disability that still remains a crucial reference.

The **New York Times** had many articles relating to the anniversary, including:

* [The ADA at 30: Beyond the Law's Promise](https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2020/us/disability-ADA-30-anniversary.html).
* ['Nothing About Us Without Us': 16 Moments in the Fight for Disability Rights](https://www.nytimes.com/2020/07/22/us/ada-disabilities-act-history.html) (July)
* [What the ADA Means to Me](https://www.nytimes.com/2020/07/20/us/judy-heumann-alice-wong-haben-girma-disability-activists.html) - testimonials from disability activists. (July)

Lessons and reflections:

* [ADA 30 In Color](https://disabilityvisibilityproject.com/ada30/) essays from disabled BIPOC writers (Disability Visibility Project)
* Coronavirus Made Accessibility A Priority. [Disability Activists Have Been Fighting For It For Decades.](https://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/entry/ada-coronavirus-accessibility-disability-activists_n_5f183835c5b6128e681f26da?ri18n=true) (July, Huffington Post). A [twitter thread collecting other Huffington Post](https://twitter.com/wendyluwrites/status/1286769881887768581) articles in the month of the ADA.
* [What the Americans With Disabilities Act Has to Teach Today’s Protesters](https://newrepublic.com/article/158618/americans-disabilities-act-teach-todays-protesters): The forgotten intersectionality of disabilities activism. (July, New Republic)
* [The Forgotten History of How Accessible Design Reshaped the Streets](https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-08-05/how-the-ada-reshaped-urban-street-design) (August, Bloomberg)
* The story of the [Americans with Disabilities Act is all about bridges](https://edition.cnn.com/2020/07/25/opinions/americans-with-disabilities-act-30th-anniversary-thompson-johns/index.html) (July, CNN)
* [Celebrating 30 years of ADA—and its impact on the home industry](https://businessofhome.com/articles/celebrating-30-years-of-ada-and-its-impact-on-the-home-industry) (September, Business of Home)
* Apple, creatives, and disability rights activists [reflect on 30 years of the Americans with Disabilities Act](https://www.apple.com/newsroom/2020/07/apple-creatives-and-disability-rights-activists-reflect-on-30-years-of-the-americans-with-disabilities-act/) (July, Apple)

Where we are now:

* [30 Years After a Landmark Disability Law, the Fight for Access and Equality Continues](https://time.com/5870468/americans-with-disabilities-act-coronavirus/) (Time)
* [30 Years Later, The American Dream Is Still Not ADA-Compliant](https://www.refinery29.com/en-us/2020/07/9923121/ada-american-disabilities-act-money-coronavirus) (Refinery29)
* More work needs to be done for disability rights after 30 years of ADA, [bill author, former senator Tom Harkin says](https://eu.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2020/07/25/americans-with-disabilities-act-30th-anniversary-former-senator-tom-harkin/5493132002/) (July, USA Today)
* [The ADA Has Fallen Short for Black Students. It's Past Time to Fix That](https://www.edweek.org/ew/articles/2020/07/27/the-ada-has-fallen-short-for-black.html) (July, Education Week)
* [Hands Off the ADA](https://www.americanprogressaction.org/issues/disability/news/2020/07/23/178184/hands-off-ada/): How a Landmark Law To Protect the Rights of Disabled People Is Being Twisted To Oppress Others (American Progress)

Going forward:

* 30 Years after the ADA, [It’s Time to Imagine a More Accessible Future](https://www.bitchmedia.org/article/reimagining-americans-with-disabilities-act-anniversary) (July, Bitch Media)
* [The ADA is turning 30. It's time that it included digital accessibility.](https://www.nbcnews.com/think/opinion/ada-turning-30-it-s-time-it-included-digital-accessibility-ncna1234860) (NBC News)
* [The ADA as a Work in Progress](https://progressive.org/op-eds/ada-work-in-progress-rios-espinosa-200722/) (July, The Progressive)
* [ADA Turns 30](https://www.law.com/thelegalintelligencer/2020/06/26/ada-turns-30-time-to-end-the-institutionalization-of-people-with-disabilities/) Time to End the Institutionalization of People With Disabilities (Law.com)

Some events or discussions:

* Series of events from [Respect Ability](https://www.respectability.org/ada30/) for an ADA 30 Summit.
* [Americans with Disabilities Act](https://disabilityvisibilityproject.com/2020/07/26/ep-82-americans-with-disabilities-act/) podcast episode from Disability Visibility Project.
* Webinar on “[Disability and the Media](https://vimeo.com/441062248)” (July, Disability Rights Center – NH)

Related Resources:

* Simple things Count: [Seven ways to be more inclusive of people with disabilities](https://news.microsoft.com/stories/simplethingscount/) from Microsoft.

### Disability Discrimination Act (UK)

The Disability Discrimination Act was passed in 1995 and so saw its 25th anniversary.

Profiles and footage of [wheelchair warriors: Their rebellious protests to change the law](https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/extra/8rvpt6bclh/wheelchair-warriors-disability-discrimination-act) (BBC)

[The YouGov Disability Study](https://yougov.co.uk/topics/politics/articles-reports/2020/11/09/yougov-disability-discrimination-act-equality-act) - 25 years of the Disability Discrimination Act (November, YouGov)

Viewpoint: [Disability laws are 25 years old, what next?](https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/disability-54792063) (November, BBC)

BBC marks the 25th anniversary of the Disability Discrimination Act [with dedicated content and new commissions](https://www.bbc.co.uk/mediacentre/mediapacks/disability). (October)

## Assistive Technology

A report on “Market Landscape and Strategic Approach” to [Increasing Access to  
Eyeglasses in Low- and Middle-Income Countries](https://at2030.org/product-narrative:-eyeglasses/) (July, AT2030) See a [twitter thread that summarises key points](https://twitter.com/GDIHub/status/1314148093160554496).

* Webinar on Product Narratives: [the challenges of supply and demand-side barriers for priority AT](https://www.disabilityinnovation.com/webinars/product-narratives) (September)

A further Product Narrative: [Digital Assistive Technology](https://at2030.org/product-narrative:-digital-assistive-technology/) (November, AT2030)

[Assistive Technology at a glance](https://medium.com/@rjwills92/assistive-technology-at-a-glance-f46d076b46f2) (September, Rhys Williams)

**Developments in technology**

* [Haptic technology uses ultrasound waves to create Braille out of thin air](https://www.sciencefocus.com/future-technology/haptic-technology-uses-ultrasound-waves-to-create-braille-out-of-thin-air/) (June, Science Focus)
* A [$1 hearing aid could treat millions with hearing loss](https://www.sciencemag.org/news/2020/09/1-hearing-aid-could-treat-millions-hearing-loss) (September, Science). Blueprints freely available.

In **Cameroon and India**, [Estimating assistive product need](https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/tmi.13523): results of population‐based surveys and comparison of self‐report and clinical impairment assessment approaches. (November, Tropical Medicine and International Health)

In **Kenya**, project [gives disabled people a fair shot at life](https://nation.africa/kenya/healthy-nation/project-gives-disabled-people-a-fair-shot-at-life--2452434) (September, Nation)

In the **United Kingdom**, For Disabled People, [Access To Assistive Tech Is A Human Right Not An Employment Perk](https://www.forbes.com/sites/gusalexiou/2020/11/10/for-disabled-people-access-to-assistive-tech-is-a-human-right-not-an-employment-perk/) (November, Forbes)

## Black Lives Matter (and police violence)

If you didn’t already, see also the resources on this topic in the [June Disability Debrief](https://disabilitydebrief.substack.com/p/disability-debrief-disinfected-the).

**Internationally,**

* [Statement from Disability Rights Fund](https://mailchi.mp/85ed81f324b7/td0qgcl6ud-1554044) on the internal and external changes they are making: “Justice Demands We Live a Different Set of Values” (June)
* [International Disability Alliance statement](https://www.internationaldisabilityalliance.org/ida-statement-anti-racism) in solidarity with the anti-racism movement (June)
* An international database of [Black Disabled Creatives](https://blackdisabledcreatives.com/).
* Webinar on [Intersectionality Between Disability and Black Lives Matter](https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=qpaTV6kVNoY) (November, ILO)
* Not disability focussed, but the [statement of solidarity from leadership of Save the Children UK](https://www.savethechildren.org.uk/blogs/2020/blm-solidarity-statement-charity-leadership-team) is impressive in its own right and has a leadership programme that will include people with disabilities (June)

In **Canada,** ['Navigating through disability while Black'](https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/manitoba/opinion-prosthetics-black-people-with-disabilities-1.5609671) can be a disheartening challenge, says mom and advocate (June, CBC News)

In **Nigeria**, pictures of [persons with disabilities who joined the protests against policy brutality](https://www.thecable.ng/photos-how-persons-with-disability-defied-the-odds-to-protest-against-police-brutality). (October, The Cable)

In **South Africa**, A message from the International Disability Alliance, [on the killing of Nathaniel Julius](https://www.internationaldisabilityalliance.org/ida-statement-nathaniel-julius) (September)

In the **United Kingdom**,

* How good leadership can [make Black Disabled Lives Matter, too](https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Aor2g_RS0gA&feature=youtu.be) (video, July, Global Disability Innovation Hub)
* 5 Organisations [Supporting Black People Living With Disabilities In The UK](https://www.bustle.com/life/organisations-supporting-black-people-living-with-disabilities-in-the-uk-22977548) (July, Bustle UK)
* [Voices of Disabled Black Campaigners](https://www.allfie.org.uk/news/briefing/inclusion-matters-to-allfie-in-solidarity-with-black-lives-matter-movement) video series and solidarity statement from ALLFIE. (June)
* The hidden figures of Black History Month [and how you can help your organisation become more inclusive](https://businessdisabilityforum.org.uk/news-opinion/the-hidden-figures-of-black-history-month/) (October, Business and Disability Forum)
* Women of colour with disabilities [are always left out of the conversation about diversity](https://www.stylist.co.uk/life/women-of-colour-disabilities-the-last-leg-diversity-alex-brooker/408621) (July, Stylist)
* [Black, disabled and female](https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/av/newsbeat-53309264) "You get racism, sexism and ableism." (July, BBC)
* [This is why true inclusion is intersectional](https://www.linkedin.com/pulse/why-true-inclusion-intersectional-shani-dhanda) (June, Shani Dhanda)
* The deportation of an [autistic black man is an indictment of the UK’s racist justice system](https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2020/sep/29/osime-brown-deportation-uk-racist-justice-system-autistic-black-jamaica) (September, the Guardian).

In the **United States**,

* Disability Justice [Is an Essential Part of Abolishing Police and Prisons](https://level.medium.com/disability-justice-is-an-essential-part-of-abolishing-police-and-prisons-2b4a019b5730) (October, Kaepernick Publishing)
* [Black Girls With Disabilities Are Disproportionately Criminalized](https://www.teenvogue.com/story/black-girls-disabilities-criminalized) (September, Teen Vogue)
* Police Violence [Against Black Disabled People Can’t Be Ignored Anymore](https://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/entry/ignoring-police-violence-black-disabled-people_n_5f06164cc5b63a72c33c3f3e?ri18n=true) (July, Huffington Post)
* [Disabled, Black and searching for justice](https://www.nbcnews.com/news/us-news/disabled-black-searching-justice-n1232204) (July, NBC News)
* Black Disabled Men Talk Episode 8: [Black Disabled Agenda](https://blackdisabledmentalk.com/2020/11/18/black-disabled-men-talk-episode-8-black-disabled-agenda/). (November) See also [Episode 7](https://blackdisabledmentalk.com/2020/06/18/black-disabled-men-talk-episode-7-covid-state-abuse-and-police-brutality-2020/) on COVID, State Abuse and Police Brutality (June)
* White Deaf Supremacy: [A Legacy of Racism and Antisemitism](https://whitedeafprivilege.wordpress.com/white-deaf-supremacy/) (July, White Deaf Privilege) [Translation in ASL](https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=wHDlFRKUn18&feature=youtu.be).
* [My Joy Is My Freedom](https://www.elle.com/culture/books/a32983436/my-joy-is-my-freedom-keah-brown-essay/) On the revolutionary act of choosing happiness as a Black, disabled woman. (June, Elle)
* Meet the [Black woman advocating for greater disability visibility](https://www.nbcnews.com/news/nbcblk/meet-woman-making-sure-black-people-aren-t-excluded-disability-n1242157), on Andraéa LaVant. (October, NBC News)
* Jillian Mercado: “[You Want To Talk About Race And Inclusion? You Can’t Leave Out The Disability Community](https://www.vogue.co.uk/arts-and-lifestyle/article/jillian-mercado)”(September, Vogue)
* [A Black woman with a disability fights back](https://www.today.com/health/being-black-disabled-woman-means-self-advocacy-t186708) against racism and ableism in the doctor's office (July, Today)
* [As a Black Disabled Woman](https://rootedinrights.org/as-a-black-disabled-woman-im-tired-of-seeing-mental-health-issues-in-my-community-stigmatized/) I’m Tired of Seeing Mental Health Issues in My Community Stigmatized (July, Rooted in Rights)
* [See Black Disabled Lives Matter Protest Best Practices](https://www.detroitdisabilitypower.org/blm) from Detroit Disability Power. Also [Black Disabled Lives Matter March & Protest in Detroit](https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=oC8_PahiMVs) (youtube video, ASL with captions, June, the Daily Moth)
* [Unspeakable, a powerful 60-second video featuring the Deaf community](https://nextpittsburgh.com/features/check-out-unspeakable-a-powerful-60-second-video-featuring-the-deaf-community-by-emmai-alaquiva/?utm_campaign=shareaholic&utm_medium=facebook&utm_source=socialnetwork) (July, Next Pittsburgh)
* A [Conversation on Systemic Racism and Ableism with D’Arcee Charington Neal](https://www.theaccessiblestall.com/episode-86-darcee-charington-neal/) from the podcast Accessible Stall (June)
* In Memphis, [Deaf Black lives matter group honors Black deaf sanitation workers](https://eu.commercialappeal.com/story/news/2020/06/13/deaf-black-lives-matter-group-honors-black-deaf-sanitation-workers/3182123001/) who marched before them (June, Commercial Appeal)
* In Utah, [Mother of autistic boy shot by police speaks out](https://wjla.com/news/nation-world/mother-of-child-shot-by-slcpd-officer-speaks-out-why-didnt-you-just-tackle-him): 'Why didn't you just tackle him?' (September, WJLA) Also on the Guardian, [Sept 8](https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2020/sep/08/linden-cameron-police-shooting-boy-autism-utah) and [Sept 21](https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2020/sep/21/utah-police-shooting-boy-autism-video).
* In Louisiana, A Disabled Black Man [Was Shot and Killed While Asking for Money Outside Trader Joe's](https://www.vice.com/en/article/g5pnx9/a-disabled-black-man-was-shot-and-killed-while-asking-for-money-outside-trader-joes) (August, Vice)

## Civil Society

In **India**, The Lack Of Focus On The [Intersection Of LGBTQI+ & Disability Rights Movement](https://feminisminindia.com/2020/11/10/lgbtqi-disability-rights-intersection-india/) (November, Feminism India)

In **South Sudan**, A first for [South Sudan’s disability movement](https://www.light-for-the-world.org/first-south-sudans-disability-movement) (LFTW)

From the **United States**,

* Disability Inclusion in Philanthropy: [A Working Paper for Grantmakers and the Consultants Who Support Their Work](http://nncg.snazzo.com/disability-inclusion-in-philanthropy-2/) (October, National Network of Consultants to Grantmakers)
* [Participatory grantmaking matters now more than ever](https://www.fordfoundation.org/work/learning/learning-reflections/participatory-grantmaking-matters-now-more-than-ever/) learning reflections from Ford Foundation.
* [Beyond Inclusion and Toward Justice](https://www.fordfoundation.org/ideas/equals-change-blog/posts/no-equality-without-everyone/) reflections from Ford Foundation President on inclusion of persons with disabilities after having “failed to acknowledge” us. (July, Ford Foundation)
* Inclusive Philanthropy: [How to welcome and respect people with disabilities](https://www.peakgrantmaking.org/insights/inclusive-philanthropy-how-to-welcome-respect-and-include-people-with-disabilities/) (September, Peak Grantmaking)

## Climate Change

The **Human Rights Council** [held a panel discussion on the rights of persons with disabilities in the context of climate change](https://reliefweb.int/report/world/human-rights-council-holds-panel-discussion-rights-persons-disabilities-context-climate) (July, Relief Web) See more from [IDA](https://www.internationaldisabilityalliance.org/panel-session-climate-change) and [a summary of IDA's participation](https://www.internationaldisabilityalliance.org/hrc-44th-session) in the 44th session of the Human Rights Council (July)

From **New Zealand** and the **United States** an episode on [Climate Action from the Disability Visibility Project](https://disabilityvisibilityproject.com/2020/10/05/ep-87-climate-action/) podcast. (September)

In the **United Kingdom**, [consultation with disabled artists](https://weareunlimited.org.uk/unlimiteds-green-docathon-part-one/) and arts organisations on the environmental problems of the present, and sustainable futures. (July, Unlimited)

## COVID-19 Crisis and response

*There are further COVID-related links in other sections, according to topic.*

See the **Disability Rights Monitor** global report [Disability rights during the pandemic](https://www.internationaldisabilityalliance.org/sites/default/files/disability_rights_during_the_pandemic_report_web_pdf_1.pdf) (October). See the [launch event](https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=yrJUcEU7HU8) (October) and [easy-to-read executive summary](https://bit.ly/31zmi2m) (link to Word document). Some extracts from the report summary:

“This report has one central purpose: To raise the alarm globally as to the catastrophic impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on persons with disabilities worldwide and to catalyse urgent action in the weeks and months to come.”

“Perhaps most troubling of all, it highlights that some states have actively pursued policies which result in wide-scale violations of the rights to life and health of persons with disabilities”

“One of the most common faults has been the failure to genuinely include persons with disabilities in the collective response – both at national and global levels.

**International resources:**

* [Action on COVID-19](https://www.add.org.uk/file/4277/download?token=CsHEShng) Evidence on the Response of Disabled People's Organizations during Pandemic (October, Inclusive Futures)
* [The Hidden Impact of COVID-19](https://resourcecentre.savethechildren.net/node/18174/pdf/the_hidden_impact_of_covid-19_on_children_and_families_with_disabilities.pdf) on children and families with disabilities (link to pdf, October, Save the Children)
* [COVID-19 and persons deprived of liberty information hub](https://app.powerbi.com/view?r=eyJrIjoiNWVlODE5ZGUtMWQ5Zi00NDQ2LTkwNjAtY2U5N2Y3NThkMzcyIiwidCI6Ijk2MDU3NjZiLTU5ZTUtNDI4Zi04YTgxLWI1MzQ2MzczMWViNCIsImMiOjl9&pageName=ReportSection0d5934001d9c7c014039) (Co:Lab)

**Further international perspectives:**

* [Affirming Radical Equality in the Context of COVID-19](https://academic.oup.com/jhrp/advance-article/doi/10.1093/jhuman/huaa032/5922871) Human Rights of Older People and People with Disabilities (October, Journal of Human Rights Practice)
* [How the WASH initiative adapted to respond to COVID-19](https://www.sightsavers.org/blogs/2020/11/wash-initiative-adapted-respond-covid-19/) (November, Sightsavers)

In **Australia**, [The long tail of COVID-19: implications for disability policy](http://www.powertopersuade.org.au/blog/the-long-tail-of-covid-19-implications-for-disability-policy/27/9/2020) (September, The Power to Persuade)

In **Bangladesh**, [COVID-19: Double Jeopardy for Persons with Disabilities](https://www.add.org.uk/file/4225/download?token=jFGRN8_7) (link to pdf, ADD)

From **Bangladesh** and **Kenya**, [Disability and COVID-19 Influencer Pack](https://www.leonardcheshire.org/sites/default/files/2020-10/i2i-disability-covid-19-influencer-pack-accessible.pdf) (October, i2i)

In **Cambodia**, [COVID-19: Violence Risk and Income Loss Among Persons with Disabilities](https://www.add.org.uk/file/4271/download?token=j-v793vJ) (link to pdf, ADD)

In **Europe**, a webinar series [Tackling Torture Against Persons with Disabilities in the Context of the COVID-19 Pandemic](https://validity.ngo/projects-2/tackling-torture-against-persons-with-disabilities-in-the-context-of-the-covid-19-pandemic-webinar-series/?fbclid=IwAR0ni02ND67MOrmfb__RnA91Jz09xCNjoJCdOKNkj4gSQeKK-8b7HXdJK2Y) (Validity NGO)

In **Uganda**, [Let’s Talk about COVID-19 and disability](https://www.light-for-the-world.org/lets-talk-about-covid-19-and-disability) (LFTW)

In **Spain**, [CERMI Women raises the loneliness suffered by women with disabilities](https://www.discapnet.es/actualidad/2020/11/cermi-mujeres-alerta-de-la-soledad-no-deseada-que-sufren-las-mujeres-con-discapacidad) (in Spanish, November, Discapnet)

In the **United Kingdom,**

* [COVID-19: deaths of people with learning disabilities](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/covid-19-deaths-of-people-with-learning-disabilities) (November, UK)
* [Rights at Risk](https://inclusionscotland.org/rights-at-risk-covid-19-disabled-people-and-emergency-planning-in-scotland-a-baseline-report-from-inclusion-scotland/) Covid-19, disabled people and emergency planning in Scotland – a baseline report from Inclusion Scotland (October, Inclusion Scotland)
* [Coronavirus restrictions have robbed disabled people of their independence](https://www.theguardian.com/society/2020/oct/06/coronavirus-restrictions-have-robbed-disabled-people-of-their-independence) (October, Guardian)
* [Employees and face coverings](https://businessdisabilityforum.org.uk/knowledge-hub/resources/employees-and-face-coverings/) (October, Business and Disability Forum)
* [Pandemic recession likely to have ‘disproportionate’ impact on disabled people](https://www.disabilitynewsservice.com/pandemic-recession-likely-to-have-disproportionate-impact-on-disabled-people/) (October, Disability News Service)

In the **United States**,

* [3 Principles For Including Disabled People In This Year’s Pandemic Holidays](https://www.forbes.com/sites/andrewpulrang/2020/11/18/3-principles-for-including-disabled-people-in-this-years-pandemic-holidays/) (November, Forbes)
* [How COVID-19 exposes a disability reporting gap](https://www.poynter.org/reporting-editing/2020/how-covid-19-exposes-a-disability-reporting-gap/) (October, Poynter)
* [Covid-19 long-haulers and the experience of ‘hidden’ disabilities](https://www.statnews.com/2020/10/07/covid-19-long-haulers-experience-hidden-disabilities/) (October, Stat News)

## Culture, Entertainment and Media

In **Esports**,

* Luminosity Gaming [Signs Number One Quadriplegic Gamer In The World](https://wmmr.com/2020/08/12/luminosity-gaming-signs-number-one-quadriplegic-gamer-in-the-world/) (August, Checkpoint XP) See also [Quadriplegic Record-Breaking Esports Gamer RockyNoHands Signs with Luminosity](https://spinalcordinjuryzone.com/news/54310/quadriplegic-record-breaking-esports-gamer-rockynohands-signs-with-luminosity) (August, Spinal Cord Injury Zone)
* [Last of Us Part II: Is this the most accessible game ever?](https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/technology-53093613) (June, BBC)

From the **United Kingdom**,

* a talent agency that represents models and actors with physical and learning disabilities: the [women behind one of Gucci's most-liked Insta posts](https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/business-53997790) (September, BBC)
* Collection of disability resources from the [Future is Loading](https://www.shapearts.org.uk/blog/the-future-is-loading-resources) exhibition (Shape Arts)
* [Publishing must make room for disabled authors - for its own good](https://www.theguardian.com/books/2020/sep/04/publishing-must-make-room-for-disabled-authors-for-its-own-good) (September, The Guardian)

From the **United States**,

* 28 Movies, Books and TV shows (and more) that explore disability culture. (July, New York Times)
* The Ford Foundation has given grants to [Disability Futures Fellows](https://www.fordfound.org/work/investing-in-individuals/disability-futures-fellows/), “to spotlight the work of disabled creatives across disciplines and geography”. See [coverage on NPR](https://www.npr.org/2020/10/14/923531930/20-artists-in-inaugural-class-of-disability-futures-fellows-receive-50-000-grant). (October)
* [Break The Story Volume IV: Disability Visibility](https://popcollab.org/learning/break-the-story-volume-iv-disability-visibility/) - an issue that's a “snapshot of current disability culture” (September, Pop Culture Collab)
* Trauma or Tragedy: [Disability Representation in Children’s Books Has a Long Way to Go](https://www.bitchmedia.org/article/disability-representation-in-childrens-books) (July, Bitch Media)
* Oscars Announce [New Inclusion Requirements for Best Picture Eligibility](https://variety.com/2020/film/news/oscars-inclusion-standards-best-picture-diversity-1234762727/), including through participation of persons with disabilities. (September, Variety)
* Chadwick Boseman’s Untimely Death [Sparks Global Conversation About Ableism](https://www.forbes.com/sites/janicegassam/2020/08/31/chadwick-bosemans-untimely-death-sparks-global-conversation-about-ableism/) (August, Forbes)
* I’m A Black, Disabled Actor. [This Is How I’m Making My Place In Hollywood](https://www.refinery29.com/en-us/2020/09/9903981/lauren-ridloff-danielle-perez-disabled-actress-women-of-color). (September, Refinery29)
* The [Actors With Disabilities Redefining Representation](https://www.nytimes.com/2020/08/25/t-magazine/actors-disability-theater-film-tv.html) (August, New York Times Style Magazine)
* Long Road To Hollywood: [Why Actors With Disabilities Have Yet To Be Recognized](https://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/entry/hollywood-actors-with-disabilities_n_5e013743e4b0b2520d0f35a1) (July, Huffington Post)
* [Disabled Talent ‘Shut Out’ And ‘Invisible’ In TV Industry And Hollywood](https://www.forbes.com/sites/gusalexiou/2020/06/29/disabled-talent-shut-out-and-invisible-in-tv-industry-and-hollywood/) (June, Forbes)
* Words Matter, And [It’s Time To Explore The Meaning Of “Ableism.”](https://www.forbes.com/sites/andrewpulrang/2020/10/25/words-matter-and-its-time-to-explore-the-meaning-of-ableism/) (October, Forbes)
* Maysoon Zayid on disability-related language: [Say The Word: Disabled](https://www.refinery29.com/en-us/2020/07/9915842/ableist-language-donald-trump-maysoon-zayid) (July, Refinery29)
* [Sia’s Trailer For ‘Music’ Struck A Nerve With The Disabled Community.](https://www.forbes.com/sites/allisonnorlian/2020/11/24/sias-trailer-for-music-struck-a-nerve-with-the-disabled-community-her-tweets-only-made-things-worse/) "Her Tweets Only Made Things Worse." (November, Forbes)

### Television shows and films

[The Evolution of Disability in Film](https://www.pbs.org/independentlens/blog/the-evolution-of-disability-in-film-after-the-accolades-the-work-continues/) (July, Independent Lens)

[11 TV Shows for Kids Featuring Characters With Disabilities](https://www.yahoo.com/lifestyle/11-tv-shows-kids-featuring-042122180.html) (Yahoo, June)

**Away on Netflix**. The [series “Away” Is About Much More Than A Mission To Mars](https://www.forbes.com/sites/andrewpulrang/2020/10/17/the-netflix-series-away-is-about-much-more-than-a-mission-to-mars/) - an exploration of its disability-related themes. (October, Forbes)

**City Girls**, **on Deaf TV in Kenya**, [Deaf TV show 'City Girl' sparks conversation on taboo subjects](https://www.the-star.co.ke/sasa/entertainment/2020-07-25-deaf-tv-show-city-girl-sparks-conversation-on-taboo-subjects/) (July, The Star)

**Crip Tales from the BBC**. [Crip Tales](https://www.bbc.co.uk/programmes/m000p35p), a collection of six short monologues created by disabled people. [A positive review on Forbes](https://www.forbes.com/sites/andrewpulrang/2020/10/28/the-six-short-films-of-criptales-tell-authentic-stories-of-disability/) (October). [BBC 4’s series of monologues Criptales gives us the real deal](https://disabilityarts.online/magazine/opinion/bbc-4s-series-of-monologues-finally-gives-us-the-real-deal/) (November, Disability Arts Online) See also interview with [Mat Fraser On Curating Authentic Disabled Stories](https://www.bbcamerica.com/blogs/exclusive-interview-mat-fraser-on-curating-authentic-disabled-stories-for-bbc-americas-groundbreaking-criptales-series--49039) (October, BBC America)

**Deaf U on Netflix**. [Deaf U](https://www.netflix.com/gb/title/81035566) is a reality television programme featuring deaf and hard-of-hearing students at Gallaudet University in the United States. '[The goal was to break the mold](https://www.theguardian.com/tv-and-radio/2020/oct/09/deaf-u-netflix-series-gallaudet-university)' (October, Guardian) Netflix published a descriptive transcript alongside the show, adding [accessibility for deafblind people](https://twitter.com/HabenGirma/status/1317530033049669633). (Haben Girma on twitter) There were, however, mixed or negative reactions to the show:

* [How Netflix’s Deaf U Failed Deaf People – ‘We Are More Than Sign Language’](https://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/entry/deaf-u-netflix-viewers-respond_uk_5f847839c5b6e5c32001ecdf) (October, Huffington Post). See also reviews from [Ahmed Khalifa](https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=9SbFeYsJvB8) (youtube video) and [Liam O’Dell](https://liamodell.com/2020/10/11/deaf-u-netflix-review-gallaudet-university-nyle-dimarco-cheyenna-clearbrook-youtube-deaf-elite-american-sign-language-asl/).

**Feel the Beat on Netflix.** Deaf Actress [Shaylee Mansfield Showcases Authenticity on Screen](https://www.respectability.org/2020/06/shaylee-mansfield-feel-the-beat/). (June, Respect Ability) See more on [Shaylee Mansfield](https://www.distractify.com/p/who-plays-zuzu-in-feel-the-beat) (June, Distractify) and how a [viral video led to her breakthrough](https://www.forbes.com/sites/allisonnorlian/2020/07/01/how-a-viral-video-led-to-a-deaf-girl-breaking-barriers-on-netflix/) (July, Forbes). Also, the [Deaf Community’s ‘Beautiful’ Response](https://stylecaster.com/sofia-carson-feel-the-beat-netflix/) **(**June, Style Caster). An [ASL version of Always](https://meaww.com/francois-klark-always-netflix-feel-the-beat-sofia-carson-mia-michaels-sage-lovell-asl-music-video), from the soundtrack. (June, Meaww)

* I enjoyed Feel the Beat: a feel-good movie with a Deaf character organically part of it, shaping the narrative and the title.

**Rising Phoenix**. Documentary on the Paralympics: see a dedicated section below.

**Run**. [Kiera Allen on Headlining ‘Run,’ the First Major Thriller in 70 Years to Star a Wheelchair User](https://variety.com/2020/film/features/run-star-kiera-allen-thriller-in-70-years-to-star-a-wheelchair-user-1234834039/) (November, Variety) Also on [New York Times](https://www.nytimes.com/2020/11/20/movies/run-kiera-allen-interview.html).

**Witches**. Warner Bros. Apologizes After [‘The Witches’ Sparks Backlash From People With Disabilities](https://variety.com/2020/film/news/the-witches-backlash-warner-bros-apologizes-1234823081/) (November, Variety) See also on [New York Times](https://www.nytimes.com/2020/11/17/movies/witches-movie-disability.html).

## Data and Research

The **Washington Group on Disability Statistics** develops tools to measure disability in a comparable way. See the [relaunch of their website for more information](https://www.washingtongroup-disability.com/).

* An article on [validation of their Child Functioning Module in Uganda](https://bmcpublichealth.biomedcentral.com/articles/10.1186/s12889-020-09455-1). (September, BMC Public Health)
* When does disability begin? [Identifying the age of onset](https://www.washingtongroup-disability.com/wg-blog/when-does-disability-begin-identifying-the-age-of-onset-288/).
* [Using the Washington Group Tools to Assess the Impact of COVID-19 on Persons with Disability](https://www.alnap.org/help-library/using-the-washington-group-tools-to-assess-the-impact-of-covid-19-on-persons-with)

In terms of **COVID-19**, [How can we measure disability in research related to the COVID-19 response?](https://www.disabilityevidence.org/questions-evidence/how-can-we-measure-disability-research-related-covid-19-response) (Disability Evidence Portal)

From the **International Labour Organization,** in their [labour force survey resources](https://ilostat.ilo.org/resources/lfs-resources/) see the new module on [Functional Difficulties and Barriers to Employment](https://www.ilo.org/ilostat-files/LFS/AddOn_DisabilityBarriers_V1_Full.zip) (link to zip, July)

Background report on [Generating disability statistics](https://devinit.org/resources/generating-disability-statistics/?nav=more-about): Models of disability measurement, history of disability statistics and the Washington Group Questions (September, Development Initiatives)

The [Disability Data Advocacy Toolkit](https://cbm-global.org/news/disability-data-toolkit/) was launched by CBM and others.

A new collection: [The Aging–Disability Nexus](https://www.combinedacademic.co.uk/9780774863674/the-agingdisability-nexus/): Disability Culture and Politics, edited by Katie Aubrecht, Christine Kelly and Carla Rice (July, UBC Press).

Identifying children at risk of intellectual disability in [UNICEF’s multiple indicator cluster surveys: Cross-sectional survey](https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S1936657420301187) (August, Disability and Health Journal)

[Intra-Rater Test-Retest Reliability of Self-Reported Child Functioning Module](https://www.preprints.org/manuscript/202008.0553/v1) (August, Preprint)

From **UNICEF**

* A brief: Exploring Critical Issues in the [Ethical Involvement of Children with Disabilities in Evidence Generation and Use](https://www.unicef-irc.org/publications/1111-brief-exploring-critical-issues-in-the-ethical-involvement-of-children-with-disabilities.html). See a related blog on [how to ethically involve children with disabilities in research](https://www.ids.ac.uk/opinions/how-to-ethically-involve-children-with-disabilities-in-research/) (August, IDS)
* [Producing disability-inclusive data](https://data.unicef.org/resources/producing-disability-inclusive-data-why-it-matters-and-what-it-takes/): Why it matters and what it takes (July)

The **Disability Data Advocacy Working Group** highlights a [series of recent events on its website](https://www.internationaldisabilityalliance.org/content/disability-data-advocacy-working-group). (September to October, IDA)

[Celebrating the Inclusive Data Charter’s second birthday](https://www.sightsavers.org/blogs/2020/07/inclusive-data-charter-second-birthday/) (July, Sightsavers)

[Community-Driven Data for Persons with Disabilities](http://sdg.iisd.org/commentary/guest-articles/community-driven-data-for-persons-with-disabilities-fosters-inclusion-and-representation/) Fosters Inclusion and Representation (October, SDG Knowledge Hub)

CitizEMPOWER: The [importance of supporting inclusive citizen-generated data initiatives](https://leonard-cheshire.medium.com/citizempower-the-importance-of-supporting-inclusive-citizen-generated-data-initiatives-8b81e78ebe2) (October, Leonard Cheshire)

Some comments on the [Disability Data Portal](https://www.disabilitydataportal.com/), a [Goldmine for Advocacy](https://leonard-cheshire.medium.com/the-disability-data-portal-a-goldmine-for-advocacy-8779b144a519) (October, Leonard Cheshire).

Disability And Diversity Indices - [You Can’t Manage What You Don’t Measure](https://www.forbes.com/sites/carolinecasey/2020/11/10/disability-and-diversity-indicesyou-cant-manage-what-you-dont-measure/) (November, Forbes)

[Inclusion in research and evaluation: the missing 15%](https://devpolicy.org/inclusion-in-research-and-evaluation-the-missing-15-200708/) (July, Dev Policy)

From **Australia,** [Guidelines for Co-Producing Research with People with Disability](https://www.disabilityinnovation.unsw.edu.au/digital-content/doing-research-inclusively-guidelines-co-producing-research-people-disability) (UNSW)

In **Uganda**, report on Uganda's [disability data landscape and the economic inclusion of persons with disabilities](https://devinit.org/resources/uganda-disability-data-landscape-economic-inclusion-persons-with-disabilities/?nav=more-about) (September, Development Initiatives)

## Digital accessibility, internet and social media

On **access to the internet**, data from several countries on the [digital divide at the intersection of gender and disability](https://www.gsma.com/mobilefordevelopment/blog/the-digital-divide-at-the-intersection-of-gender-and-disability) (July, GSMA): “women with disabilities are disproportionately digitally excluded and are at risk of being left behind in our ever more digital societies.”

* [Towards digital inclusion of refugees and Kenyans with disabilities in Nairobi](https://www.gsma.com/mobilefordevelopment/programme/mobile-for-humanitarian-innovation/towards-digital-inclusion-of-refugees-and-kenyans-with-disabilities-in-nairobi/?utm_source=staff) (July, GSMA)

**Artificial Intelligence:**

* How Automated Test Proctoring Software [Discriminates Against Disabled Students](https://cdt.org/insights/how-automated-test-proctoring-software-discriminates-against-disabled-students/) (November, CDT)
* Shrinking the ‘data desert’: [Inside efforts to make AI systems more inclusive of people with disabilities](https://blogs.microsoft.com/ai/shrinking-the-data-desert/) (October, Microsoft)
* Microsoft’s new [image-captioning AI will help accessibility](https://www.theverge.com/2020/10/14/21514405/image-captioning-seeing-ai-microsoft-algorithm-word-powerpoint-outlook) in Word, Outlook, and beyond (October, The Verge)
* Powering Inclusion: [Artificial Intelligence and Assistive Technology](https://www.linkedin.com/pulse/powering-inclusion-artificial-intelligence-assistive-ramos-barajas/) (November, Felipe Ramos-Barajas)

**Standards:**

* A new draft of the [Web Content Accessibility Guidelines (WCAG) 2.2](https://www.w3.org/blog/2020/08/wcag22-wide-review/) for wide review (August, Accessibility Guidelines Working Group W3C)

**Technology:**

* iPhones [can now tell blind users where and how far away people are](https://techcrunch.com/2020/10/30/iphones-can-now-tell-blind-users-where-and-how-far-away-people-are/) (October, TechCrunch)

**Content:**

* Is The Social Media Generation [Transforming Disability Representation](https://www.forbes.com/sites/carolinecasey/2020/09/14/is-the-social-media-generation-transforming-disability-representation/)? (September, Forbes)
* [How & Why Accessibility Matters for SEO](https://www.searchenginejournal.com/seo-accessibility/) describes links between accessibility for users and for search engines (September, Search Engine Journal) Article links to the Deque survey on [how is COVID-19 Impacting Digital Accessibility](https://www.deque.com/covid-19-digital-accessibility-report/)? which maybe I didn't catch before.
* [Inclusion 101: The How-To of Inclusive and Accessible Communications](https://disabilityrightsfund.org/inclusion-101-webinars/) webinar series (Disability Rights Fund)
* Inclusive communication: [Skipton Building Society and creating accessible emails](https://businessdisabilityforum.org.uk/news-opinion/inclusive-communication-skipton-building-society-and-creating-accessible-emails/) - with useful points on how they did it. (July, Business and Disability Forum)
* Disability Activist Melissa Blake [Speaks Out After TikTok Challenge Mocks People With Disabilities](https://www.wbur.org/hereandnow/2020/09/07/tiktok-new-teacher-challenge-melissa-blake) (September, Wbur)
* This Woman With Down Syndrome Went [Viral For Explaining Things About Her Life That Don't Make Sense](https://www.buzzfeed.com/kristatorres/down-syndrome-things-that-dont-make-sense?utm_source=dynamic&utm_campaign=bfsharetwitter) (August, Buzzfeed)

**Meetings:**

* [Are Your Virtual Meetings Accessible for People with Disabilities?](https://www.internetsociety.org/blog/2020/07/are-your-virtual-meetings-accessible-for-people-with-disabilities-start-with-this-checklist/) Start with This Checklist (July, Internet Society)
* Zoom’s latest accessibility [features let you pin and spotlight multiple videos during calls](https://www.theverge.com/2020/9/23/21452400/zoom-accessibility-features-pin-spotlight-multiple-videos-during-call) (September, The Verge).
* [Auto Captions and Deaf Students](https://www.nationaldeafcenter.org/news/auto-captions-and-deaf-students-why-automatic-speech-recognition-technology-not-answer-yet): Why Automatic Speech Recognition Technology Is Not the Answer (Yet) (October, NDC)

**Digital Accessibility:**

* [Digital Accessibility Rights Evaluation Index](https://g3ict.org/digital-accessibility-rights-evaluation-index/) - “DARE Index comprehensively documents the advances made by 137 countries” (G3ict)
* A [Digital Accessibility Digest](https://www.microassist.com/digital-accessibility/), including, for example, notes on [understanding digital accessibility in the procurement process](https://www.microassist.com/digital-accessibility/understanding-digital-accessibility-in-the-procurement-process/) (Microassist).
* Best Practice Guide – [Promoting digital accessibility across your organisation](https://businessdisabilityforum.org.uk/knowledge-hub/resources/promoting-digital-a11y/) (Business and Disability Forum)
* New Publication Shares Ways for [Museums To Be Accessible and Inclusive](https://www.webwire.com/ViewPressRel.asp?aId=265337) (October, Web Wire)
* From Europe, a discussion on the [web accessibility directive](http://www.edf-feph.org/webinar-online-discussion-web-accessibility-directive). (September, EDF)
* [Website Accessibility Made Easy: Your 2020 Ultimate Guide](https://www.websiteplanet.com/blog/website-accessibility-made-easy-ultimate-guide/) (Website Planet)
* How thousands of people with disabilities [shape the technology you probably use every day](https://news.microsoft.com/features/how-thousands-people-disabilities-shape-technology-you-probably-use-every-day/) (October, Microsoft)
* [How Captions Benefit More Than the Deaf and Hard of Hearing](https://www.rev.com/blog/how-captions-benefit-more-than-the-deaf-and-hard-of-hearing)  (June, Rev)
* ASSETS 2020 was an online event for the [International ACM SIGACCESS Conference on Computers and Accessibility](https://assets20.sigaccess.org/). “The premier forum for presenting research on the design, evaluation, use, and education related to computing for people with disabilities and older adults.”
* Not sure if I'd seen this before, but a great resource on web accessibility: [a11yresources](https://a11yresources.webflow.io/) a “growing list of accessibility tools and resources” by [@humbleuidesigns](https://twitter.com/humbleuidesigns).

On **Streaming Services**: a league table of [accessibility and video on-demand streaming services](https://bighack.org/businesscase/streaming/) (Big Hack). “Disabled viewers are being left behind by the video on-demand streaming revolution.” Disney+ comes top.

About **Youtube**,

* #DontRemoveYoutubeCCs: [Community captions 'benefit everyone'](https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/newsbeat-54074573). (September, BBC) People are [asking YouTube not to remove closed caption tool](https://www.nj.com/entertainment/2020/09/people-are-asking-youtube-not-to-remove-closed-caption-tool.html) (September, NJ).
* Revealed: YouTube Spoke To Three Deaf Creators [About Community Captions Deprecation](https://liamodell.com/2020/09/25/youtube-community-contributions-captions-amara-rikki-poynter-creator-insider-subtitles-petition-change-youtube-removing-community-captions-dontremoveyoutubeccs/) (September, Liam O’Dell). Discussing youtube's process.

## Education, children and young people

**To stay up-to-date on education, the** [Inclusive Education Initiative](https://eepurl.us4.list-manage.com/subscribe?u=850c4016c377e666210758887&id=30117c3e53) **newsletter and their** [LinkedIn Group](https://www.linkedin.com/groups/12356130/) **are great sources. See for example, the** [November edition](https://mailchi.mp/1af8d1c93bdf/inclusive-education-initiative-newsletter-november?e=29496c0e03) **of the newsletter. The Initiative is a “**a multi-donor trust fund overseen by the World Bank”.

**UNESCO** launched its 2020 [Global Education Monitoring Report](https://en.unesco.org/gem-report/report/2020/inclusion), Inclusion and Education: All means All. A quarter of a billion children, adolescents and youth are not in school. In terms of inclusive education, “while some countries are transitioning towards inclusion, segregation is still prevalent.”.

The report's first recommendation is to “widen the understanding of inclusive education” and the [report summary](https://unesdoc.unesco.org/ark:/48223/pf0000373721) has a worthwhile discussion of inclusion, part of which I quote here:

**Inclusion is a process**. Inclusive education is a process contributing to achievement of the goal of social inclusion. Defining equitable education requires a distinction between ‘equality’ and ‘equity’. Equality is a state of affairs (what): a result that can be observed in inputs, outputs or outcomes. Equity is a process (how): actions aimed at ensuring equality. Defining inclusive education is more complicated because process and result are conflated. This Report argues for thinking of inclusion as a process: actions that embrace diversity and build a sense of belonging, rooted in the belief that every person has value and potential, and should be respected, regardless of their background, ability or identity. Yet inclusion is also a state of affairs, a result, which the CRPD and General Comment No. 4 stopped short of defining with precision, likely because of differing views of what the result should be.

Responding to the UNESCO report:

* [#AllmeansALL: Fulfilling everybody’s potential - A World Bank and GEM Report webinar](https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=J_2hyMD59HI&feature=youtu.be) (June)
* [Global Education Monitoring Report 2020: Education for all](https://gemreportunesco.wordpress.com/2020/11/18/global-education-monitoring-report-2020-education-for-all/) (November, World Education Blog)
* I wasn’t left behind, [but most learners with disabilities still are](https://africanarguments.org/2020/09/03/i-wasnt-left-behind-but-most-learners-with-disabilities-still-are/) (September, African Arguments)
* Singing from the same song sheet – Growing momentum across the disability movement to [adopt a comprehensive definition of inclusive education to achieve SDG 4](https://gemreportunesco.wordpress.com/2020/09/02/singing-from-the-same-song-sheet-growing-momentum-across-the-disability-movement-to-adopt-a-comprehensive-definition-of-inclusive-education-to-achieve-sdg-4/) (September, World Education Blog)
* [Launch of Global Education Monitoring Report 2020](https://www.cbm.org/news/news/news-2020/launch-of-global-education-monitoring-report-2020/) (June, CBM)
* [ALERT – The Global Education Monitoring Report shows that inclusion cannot wait](https://blog.hi.org/alert-the-global-education-monitoring-report-shows-that-inclusion-cannot-wait/) (June, HI)
* [Disability inclusive education only happens when all really means all](https://www.light-for-the-world.org/disability-inclusive-education-only-happens-when-all-really-means-all) (LFTW)
* [Education Strategies Adopted During COVID-19 Are Not Inclusive: UNESCO Report](https://www.ndtv.com/education/education-strategies-adopted-during-covid-19-are-not-inclusive-unesco-report) (June, NDTV Education)

See the **IDA** report on Inclusive Education: “[What an inclusive, equitable, quality education means to us](https://www.internationaldisabilityalliance.org/news-inclusive-education-2020)” (June)

In terms of **COVID-19**, [Emerging from COVID-19 pandemic](https://gemreportunesco.wordpress.com/2020/10/19/emerging-from-covid-19-pandemic-a-social-inclusion-approach-to-educating-learners-with-disabilities/) A social inclusion approach to educating learners with disabilities (October, GEM Report)

From **Down Syndrome International,** International Guidelines [for the Education of Learners with Down Syndrome.](https://www.ds-int.org/blog/launch-of-our-education-guidelines) (July)

[Include Me](http://icevi.org/include-me-mdvi-deafblindness-publication/) - a publication to support children with multiple disabilities and vision impairment or deafblindness to participate in home, community and educational activities (ICEVI).

[Five innovations to support inclusive education](https://allchildrenreading.org/news/five-innovations-to-support-inclusive-education-for-children-with-disabilities-in-low-resource-contexts/) for children with disabilities in low-resource contexts (October, All Children Reading).

[Three ways you can support the development and use of accessible books](https://allchildrenreading.org/news/three-ways-you-can-support-development-and-use-of-accessible-books-for-children-with-disabilities/) for children with disabilities (August, All Children Reading)

On World Teacher's Day, [Achieving quality learning for all](https://www.light-for-the-world.org/achieving-quality-learning-all) (October, Light for the World).

On International Day of Deafblindness, [A historic day to acknowledge the rights of persons with deafblindness.](https://www.wfdb.eu/2020/06/26/june-27th-a-historic-day-to-acknowledge-the-rights-of-persons-with-deafblindness/) (June, WFDB)

Webinar on Disability [Inclusive Education Successes and Lessons Learned](https://www.edu-links.org/events/disability-inclusive-education-successes-and-lessons-learned) (August, USAID Global Education Learning Series)

**LFTW** on [Re-set the starting line so no child is left behind](https://www.light-for-the-world.org/inclusive-ecd-investment), “Early childhood education is a smart investment”.

In **Sub-Saharan Africa**, [Are We Fulfilling Our Promises? Inclusive Education](https://www.edu-links.org/resources/are-we-fulfilling-our-promises-inclusive-education-sub-saharan-africa) a literature review (September, Data and Evidence in Education (DEEP), EnCompass LLC)

In **Brazil**,

* [No segregation of people with disabilities in schools](https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/10/27/no-segregation-people-disabilities-schools) (October, Human Rights Watch) Further discussion in Portuguese in the [place of children with disabilities is in school](https://www1.folha.uol.com.br/educacao/2020/10/o-lugar-da-crianca-com-deficiencia-na-escola.shtml) (October, Folha de São Paulo) and [Inclusion or disinclusion? An analysis of decree 10.502/2020](https://revistareacao.com.br/inclusao-ou-desinclusao-uma-analise-do-decreto-10-502-2020/) (October, Revista Reação).

In **India**,

* [Rhetoric versus reality of Indian education policies](https://gemreportunesco.wordpress.com/2020/11/03/rhetoric-versus-reality-of-indian-education-policies-for-children-with-disabilities/) for children with disabilities (November, World Education Blog).
* [Barrier-free access to education for all children with disabilities in NEP: SJ&E minister](https://www.outlookindia.com/newsscroll/barrierfree-access-to-education-for-all-children-with-disabilities-in-nep-sje-minister/1905729) (July, Outlook India)
* [Disabled candidates excluded from RCI’s admission list](https://newzhook.com/story/pwd-rehabilitation-councl-india-disabled-candidates-national-platform-for-rights-of-disabled-nprd-depwd/), NPRD seeks DEPwD intervention (November, Newz Hook)

In **Kenya**, Youth with disabilities [are more likely than their peers to engage in hazardous child labour](https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/abs/10.1111/cch.12820) (October, Child: Care, Health and Development) “Responses to eradicate hazardous child labour need to take account of the situation of children and youth with disability.”

In **Malawi**, Long-term [outcomes for children with disability and severe acute malnutrition](https://gh.bmj.com/content/5/10/e002613.abstract). (October, BMJ Global Health) “Disability is common among children affected by Severe Acute Malnutrition.”

From **Nepal**, [Educator Knowledge of Early Childhood Development](https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/handle/10986/34467) : Evidence from Eastern Nepal (September, World Bank)

In **Philippines,** [barriers and challenges of obtaining quality education for students with disabilities](https://www.ruhglobal.com/barriers-and-challenges-of-obtaining-quality-education-for-students-with-disabilities-in-the-philippines/). (September, Ruh Global)

In **South Africa**,

* Education [still a pipe dream for many disabled South Africans](https://www.iol.co.za/the-star/opinion-analysis/education-still-a-pipe-dream-for-many-disabled-south-africans-f5677c66-946f-42ed-8b53-ad1d42fbee7d) (October, IOL)
* [Heterogeneity in Disability and the Quality of Life of South African Children](https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s12187-020-09784-y) (October, Child Indicators Research)

**Spain** [violated inclusive education right of child with disabilities](https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=26263&LangID=E) according to the Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (September, OHCHR). See also [UN News](https://news.un.org/en/story/2020/09/1072872).

In **Tanzania**, [Parental Disability and Children's Educational Outcomes](https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/19452829.2020.1807479): Evidence from Tanzania (August, Journal of Human Development and Capabilities)

In **Uganda**, '[It takes a village to kill a child](https://interactive.aljazeera.com/aje/2020/uganda-hidden-children/index.html)' Uganda's hidden children. A feature by Aljazeera.

In the **United States**,

* A new book, [Allies and Obstacles](https://www.combinedacademic.co.uk/9781439916339/allies-and-obstacles/): Disability Activism and Parents of Children with Disabilities, by Allison C. Carey, Pamela Block and Richard Scotch (June, Temple University Press).

In the **United Kingdom**,

* Avoidable [death in children and young people with intellectual disabilities in Scotland](https://www.sldo.ac.uk/media/1910/final-mortality-in-cyp-with-ld-briefing-10820.pdf) (briefing, University of Glasgow) and [full paper](https://bmjopen.bmj.com/content/10/8/e034077) (August, BMJ Open)
* [Interventions in Disabled Childhood Studies](http://ihuman.group.shef.ac.uk/interventions-in-disabled-childhood-studies/) - papers from a symposium (June, iHuman)

### Higher Education

A new book, [*Ablism in Academia*](https://www.uclpress.co.uk/products/123203), available for free download. “Theorising experiences of disabilities and chronic illnesses in higher education”, edited by Nicole Brown and Jennifer Leigh. “Academics with chronic illness, disabilities or neurodiversity are practically unseen and starkly under-represented in comparison to students with disabilities or disabled people in the general public”.

* Webinar on [Ablism in Academia](https://www.researchcghe.org/events/cghe-seminar/ableism-in-academia-theorising-experiences-of-disabilities-and-chronic-illnesses-in-higher-education-book-symposium/) (November, Center for Global Higher Education)

[Reporting from the Margins](https://www.sjdr.se/articles/10.16993/sjdr.670/): Disabled Academics Reflections on Higher Education (September, Scandinavian Journal of Disability Research) “If the doors to academia were closed to disabled people in the past, neoliberalism has surely locked them.”

## Elections and Politics

In **Afghanistan**, Disabled soldiers [said they have been sidelined from the ongoing peace process in the country](https://tolonews.com/afghanistan/disabled-soldiers-want-role-peace-process). (Tolo News)

In **Belarus**, persons with disabilities in Belarus [must have their human rights respected.](http://edf-feph.org/newsroom/news/people-disabilities-belarus-must-have-their-human-rights-respected) (September, EDF)

In **Chile**, Plebiscite and new Constitution: [will there be seats reserved for persons with disabilities?](http://telsalud.cl/plebiscito-y-nueva-constitucion-habran-escanos-reservados-para-las-personas-con-discapacidad/) (September, Telsalud)

In **Europe**, [Voting is every EU citizen’s right, regardless of disability](https://www.euractiv.com/section/eu-elections-2019/opinion/voting-is-every-eu-citizens-right-regardless-of-disability/). (September, Euroactiv). “Persons with intellectual disabilities were disenfranchised in the 2019 EU elections. The European Commission should ensure this does not happen again.”

In **India**, [the right of disabled persons to actively participate in politics](https://www.groundxero.in/2020/11/11/right-of-disabled-persons-to-actively-participate-in-politics/) (in Bengali, November, GroundXero)

In **New Zealand**, All these new queer MPs are fantastic news. [But where are their disabled peers?](https://thespinoff.co.nz/politics/28-10-2020/all-these-new-queer-mps-are-fantastic-news-but-where-are-their-disabled-peers/) (October, The Spinoff)

In **Pakistan**, [an online training to engage Pakistani women with disabilities in public policy reform](https://www.ifes.org/news/online-training-launched-engage-pakistani-women-disabilities-public-policy-reform) (IFES)

In **Tunisia**, [Walid Al-Zaidi: The First Arab Blind Person to Hold a Ministerial Role Since Taha Hussein](https://eng.majalla.com/node/102186/walid-al-zaidi-the-first-arab-blind-person-to-hold-a-ministerial-role-since-taha-hussein) (September, Majalla)

### United States Election

**Results and Reflection**

* Disability Advocates Express Joy [After Biden Name-Checks Them With Important Word](https://www.huffingtonpost.co.uk/entry/joe-biden-disability-advocates-express-joy_n_5fa83941c5b66009569bb896) in his victory speech (November, Huffington Post)
* Joe Biden [Bet Big on Disability Issues and Won](https://therespectabilityreport.org/2020/11/07/joe-biden-disability-won/) (November, The Respectability Report)
* [What Went Right, What Went Wrong With 2020 Voting Accessibility](https://www.forbes.com/sites/andrewpulrang/2020/11/22/what-went-right-what-went-wrong-with-2020-voting-accessibility/) (November, Forbes)

**Voters with Disabilities**

* [Voters With Disabilities Face Barriers in 2020 From COVID-19](https://www.teenvogue.com/story/voters-with-disabilities-barriers-covid) (September, Teen Vogue) “The world is on fire and I’m choking on fear and rage. In 2020, two aspects of my life have been politicized and thrust into the spotlight: ventilators and voting by mail.”
* [#CripTheVote](https://twitter.com/hashtag/CripTheVote?src=hashtag_click) hashtag was used on twitter, and there is a [#CripTheVote blog](http://cripthevote.blogspot.com/).
* People with Disabilities’ [Voices Should be Heard in US Elections](https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/10/22/people-disabilities-voices-should-be-heard-us-elections) (October, Human Rights Watch). “Inaccessible Polls, Ballots May Disenfranchise Millions in Upcoming Elections”
* Disability Vote [Grows to 38.3 Million, a 19.8% Jump Since 2008](https://smlr.rutgers.edu/news/disability-vote-grows-to-38-million-19-percent-jump-since-2008) (September, Rutgers)
* [Voters With Disabilities Face Barriers in 2020 From COVID-19](https://www.teenvogue.com/story/voters-with-disabilities-barriers-covid) (September, Teen Vogue). “The world is on fire and I’m choking on fear and rage.”
* Further articles from [American Progress](https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/disability/news/2020/10/22/492066/voting-matters-disability-community/), [Pew trusts](https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/blogs/stateline/2020/10/28/pandemic-raises-lowers-hurdles-for-voters-with-disabilities), [Policy Map](https://www.policymap.com/2020/10/election-2020-decided-by-people-with-disabilities/), [Wbur](https://www.wbur.org/hereandnow/2020/10/28/voting-disabilities-accessibility)

**Political platforms**

* Regardless of party, [the next Congress must prioritize disability issues](https://thehill.com/blogs/congress-blog/politics/524973-regardless-of-party-the-next-congress-must-prioritize-disability) (The Hill)
* The Biden plan for [full participation and equality of persons with disabilities](https://joebiden.com/disabilities/). (Joe Biden). Includes a plan for support for persons with disabilities [during COVID-19](https://joebiden.com/covid19-disabilities/).
* Biden Completes [Disability Candidate Questionnaire](https://therespectabilityreport.org/2020/09/09/joe-biden-questionnaire/) (September, the RespectAbility Report)
* Biden’s Disability Plan [Could Close the Equal-Pay Loophole](https://www.theatlantic.com/politics/archive/2020/08/2020-election-subminimum-wage-disabilities/615085/) (August, The Atlantic)
* [Episode on Policy](https://disabilityvisibilityproject.com/2020/10/19/ep-88-policy/) from the Disability Visibility Project podcast (October)

**The Politicians and Parties**

* Joe Biden has a stutter. [Our Stutter: Joe Biden, Brayden Harrington—and Me](https://www.thenation.com/article/society/biden-brayden-harrington-stutter/) (September, The Nation)
* [Calling Trump unwell doesn't hurt Trump. It hurts disabled people](https://www.washingtonpost.com/outlook/2020/06/16/mock-trump-hurts-disabled/) (June, Washington Post)
* 14 Candidates for Governor and Senate [Complete Disability Questionnaire](https://therespectabilityreport.org/2020/09/14/governor-senate-candidate-responses/) (September, RespectAbility Report)
* Interview with [Tammy Duckworth, Senator of Illinois](https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=TP8xstbhcxE) and [part two](https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=XnVDn0Mu-po) (youtube, October, Traipsin’ Global on Wheels)

## Employment, Business and Work

Towards a Disability-Smart World: [Global Disability Inclusion Strategy](https://businessdisabilityforum.org.uk/knowledge-hub/resources/towards-a-disability-smart-world-global-disability-inclusion-strategy-report/) from Business and Disability Forum (July). “Whilst a minority of global organisations are resourcing a global disability inclusion strategy, a majority estimated it  
would happen in the next few years.”

* [Multinationals Must Ensure Policy, Not Geography Drives Disability Inclusion](https://www.forbes.com/sites/gusalexiou/2020/07/30/multinationals-must-ensure-policy-not-geography-drives-disability-inclusion/) (July, Forbes)
* See also reflections on [global best practice](https://businessdisabilityforum.org.uk/news-opinion/disability-towards-global-best-practice/) (October, BDF) and a blog on [insights towards a disability-smart world](https://www.linkedin.com/pulse/towards-disability-smart-world-insights-brendan-roach/) (October, Brendan Rogers)

From **Inclusive Futures**, [Disability-confident employers’ toolkit](https://inclusivefutures.org/disability-confident-employers-toolkit/) "Start your journey towards fostering more inclusive workspaces."

In terms of **COVID-19**, [Jobseekers with disabilities and COVID-19](https://inclusivefutures.org/jobseekers-with-disabilities-and-covid-19/) - case studies from around the world (September, Inclusive Futures)

From the **World Economic Forum,** A [New Business Agenda for Disability Inclusion](https://www.weforum.org/events/the-jobs-reset-summit-2020/sessions/disability-shaping-the-new-decade-of-innovation) webinar session at the Jobs Reset summit. (October)

From the **ILO**,

* Blog and interview on [Persons with disabilities – An untapped resource](https://iloblog.org/2020/11/09/persons-with-disabilities-an-untapped-resource/) (November)
* Webinar on [Disability Inclusion in Economic Empowerment Strategies](https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=WfRNXZKSyAI) (October).
* Webinar on [Making the Future of Work Inclusive of Persons with Disabilities](https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=bdpihDdL2QA&feature=youtu.be) (July)

From **Debra Ruh Global** the [Human Potential at Work](https://www.ruhglobal.com/podcasthuman-potential-work/) has been putting out a tremendous range of interviews on inclusion and disability from around the world, with a focus on employment.

In **Australia**, Women With Disabilities Australia [Response to Employment Issues Paper](https://wwda.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2020/08/WWDA-Response-to-Employment-Issues-Paper-Final1.pdf) (link to pdf, August, WWDA)

In **Brazil**,

* [Challenges of accessibility and inclusion for persons with disabilities](https://gamarevista.com.br/semana/nao-mantenha-distancia/desafios-da-acessibilidade-e-inclusao-de-pessoas-com-deficiencia-no-brasil/) - an article reflecting on 29 years since the first quota legislation (in Portuguese, July, Gama)
* [Inclusion of persons with disabilities in the labour market](https://www.dieese.org.br/notatecnica/2020/notaTec246InclusaoDeficiencia.html). (In Portuguese, November, DIEESE, Inter-Union Department of Statistics and Socio-Economic Studies). Employment of persons with disabilities decreased by 4% from January to September in 2020, versus 1.7% for all workers.
* [The pandemic takes employment from more than 21,000 professionals with disabilities by the 3rd trimester](https://g1.globo.com/economia/concursos-e-emprego/noticia/2020/11/18/pandemia-tira-emprego-de-mais-de-21-mil-profissionais-com-deficiencia-ate-o-3o-trimestre.ghtml) (in Portuguese, Globo, November)
* [Work, labor inclusion, independence and autonomy](https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=CxXlm9c0_0k), com Romeu Sassaki. (youtube, in Portuguese, September)

In **Europe**, a guide on [How to Put Reasonable Accommodation into Practice: Promising Examples](https://ec.europa.eu/social/main.jsp?catId=738&langId=en&pubId=8341&furtherPubs=yes) (August European Commission), from the EU [Campaign on Discrimination at work](https://ec.europa.eu/social/main.jsp?catId=1437&langId=en).

In **India and Norway**, [Turning a blind eye to employers’ discrimination](https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/09687599.2020.1816905)? Attitudinal barrier perceptions of vision impaired youth from Oslo and Delhi (August, Disability and Society) “This article demonstrates unanticipated similarities associated with the perception of employers’ discrimination in two dissimilar labour markets.”

In **India,** Since 2015, [Modi govt has kept no data on persons with disability seeking jobs](https://theprint.in/opinion/since-2015-modi-govt-has-kept-no-data-on-persons-with-disability-seeking-jobs-rti-shows/531779/) (October, The Print)

In **Myanmar**, [Mainstreaming Disability in the Workplace in Myanmar: Preliminary Study Findings](http://www.pertanika.upm.edu.my/Pertanika%20PAPERS/JSSH%20Vol.%2028%20(2)%20Jun.%202020/06%20JSSH(S)-1223-2019.pdf) (Social Sciences and Humanities)

In **New Zealand,** Ableism [pervades the job market while good talent goes to waste](https://thespinoff.co.nz/society/22-08-2020/ableism-pervades-the-job-market-while-good-talent-goes-to-waste/) (August, The Spinoff)

In **Pakistan,** [Landmark Ruling Bolsters Disability Rights in Pakistan](https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/08/27/landmark-ruling-bolsters-disability-rights-pakistan) (August, Human Rights Watch). “The court held that the 2 percent employment figure must be implemented at every tier of an establishment.”

In **Uganda**,

* [How Do Legal and Policy Frameworks Support Employment](https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1002/jid.3508) of People With Disabilities in Uganda? Findings From a Qualitative Policy Analysis Study (August, Journal of International Development).

In the **United Kingdom,**

* [The Great Big Workplace Adjustments Report](https://businessdisabilityforum.org.uk/policy/the-great-big-workplace-adjustments-survey-2019-20/) (June, Business and Disability Forum)
* [Can flexible work close the disability employment gap](https://www.managers.org.uk/knowledge-and-insights/article/can-flexible-work-close-the-disability-employment-gap/)? (September, CMI)
* [Disabled doctors struggle with inclusivity](https://www.bma.org.uk/news-and-opinion/disabled-doctors-struggle-with-inclusivity-finds-survey), finds survey. (August, BMA)

In the **United States**,

* Workers With Disabilities [Can Earn Just $3.34 An Hour. Agency Says Law Needs Change](https://www.npr.org/2020/09/17/912840482/u-s-agency-urges-end-to-below-minimum-wage-for-workers-with-disabilities) (September, NPR)
* Microsoft Reveals [6.1% Disability Representation For The First Time](https://www.forbes.com/sites/denisebrodey/2020/10/21/in-bold-benchmarking-move-microsoft-reveals-61-disability-representation-for-the-first-time/) (October, Forbes). “6.1 % of the company’s U.S. employees self-identify as disabled”.
* [Disability and identity in the workplace and beyond](https://www.bloomberg.com/company/stories/disability-and-identity-in-the-workplace-and-beyond/) (October, Bloomberg)
* Celebration of [National Disability Employment Awareness Month 2020](https://www.dol.gov/agencies/odep/initiatives/ndeam) (June, Department of Labour)
* Drive [innovation with accessible product design](https://www.mckinsey.com/business-functions/mckinsey-design/how-we-help-clients/design-blog/drive-innovation-with-accessible-product-design) (McKinsey)
* [Disability Rights Gain Traction Among Environmental, Social and Governance (ESG) Investors](https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2020-07-26/disability-rights-gain-traction-among-esg-investors) (July, Bloomberg)

## Health and bioethics

From **WHO,** [Disability-inclusive health services toolkit](https://iris.wpro.who.int/handle/10665.1/14639): a resource for health facilities in the Western Pacific Region.

**Sexual and Reproductive health**

* Systematic review of interventions to [promote sexual and reproductive health](https://gh.bmj.com/content/5/10/e002903) of persons with disabilities in low- and middle-income countries (October, BMJ Global Health)
* [Sexual health education for adolescents and young adults with intellectual and developmental disabilities](https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/abs/pii/S2352464220300985): recommendations for accessible sexual and reproductive health information (September, The Lancet Child and Adolescent Health)
* [Access to SRH services for persons with disabilities](https://www.itad.com/article/access-srh-disabilities-mapping-evidence/) - mapping the evidence (June, ITAD)

Early intervention for children [with developmental disabilities in low and middle-income countries](https://academic.oup.com/inthealth/advance-article/doi/10.1093/inthealth/ihaa044/5891235) – the case for action (August, International Health)

[Inclusion & accessibility for disabled doctors](https://blogs.bmj.com/bmjgh/2020/11/18/inclusion-and-accessibility-for-disabled-doctors/): a public health issue (November, BMJ Global)

In **Burundi**, The multidimensional vulnerability of [people with disability to HIV infection](https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S2589537020302212): Results from the handiSSR study in Bujumbura, Burundi (August, EClinicalMedicine)

In **Canada**,

* Assisted dying legislation [puts equality for people with disabilities at risk](https://www.theglobeandmail.com/opinion/article-assisted-dying-legislation-puts-equality-for-people-with-disabilities/) (November, Globe and Mail)
* [Progress Against Medical Aid in Dying (MAid)](https://www.convivium.ca/articles/progress-against-maid/), (November, Convivium)

In **Denmark**, [The Last Children of Down Syndrome](https://www.theatlantic.com/magazine/archive/2020/12/the-last-children-of-down-syndrome/616928/): “Prenatal testing is changing who gets born and who doesn’t. This is just the beginning.” (December, the Atlantic)

In **Europe**, [Healthcare status: when you belong to nowhere](http://www.edf-feph.org/healthcare-status-when-you-belong-nowhere) (EDF)

In **India**, [COVID-19: Insurers Are Denying Policies To Disabled Despite Govt Strictures](https://www.indiaspend.com/covid-19-insurers-are-denying-policies-to-disabled-despite-govt-strictures/) (November, IndiaSpend)

In **New Zealand**, [Health and Disability System review fundamentally fails disabled people](https://includingallpeople.org.nz/health-and-disability-system-review-fundamentally-fails-disabled-people/) (July, Including All People)

In **Uganda**, [Disability inclusion in sexual reproductive health and rights](https://wecanwork.ug/leaving-no-one-behind-disability-inclusion-in-srhr-for-young-persons-with-disabilities/) (August, Make 12.4% Work)

In the **United Kingdom,** [Disability in the NHS – an opportunity or a threat?](https://blogs.bmj.com/bmjleader/2020/08/12/disability-in-the-nhs-an-opportunity-or-a-threat-by-dr-shibley-rahman/) (August, BMJ Leader)

From the **United States**,

* [Disabled People’s Feelings About Cures Are More Complex Than You May Think](https://www.forbes.com/sites/andrewpulrang/2020/09/07/disabled-peoples-feelings-about-cures-are-more-complex-than-you-may-think/) (September, Forbes)
* [Autism Is an Identity, Not a Disease](https://elemental.medium.com/amp/p/998ecc0584cd): Inside the Neurodiversity Movement (July, Katherine Reynolds Lewis)
* Doctors With Disabilities [Push For Culture Change In Medicine](https://www.npr.org/sections/health-shots/2018/08/06/635414552/doctors-with-disabilities-push-for-culture-change-in-medicine) (August, NPR)

## History and Memorial

In **Ancient Greece**, Ancient Greeks [may have built 'disability ramps' on some temples](https://www.livescience.com/ancient-greek-temples-disability-ramps.html) (July, Live Science)

In **Australia**, Sue Salthouse remembered as a [visionary leader with Women with Disabilities ACT and much more](https://www.canberratimes.com.au/story/6849156/sue-salthouse-lived-a-life-of-dedication-service-and-commitment-to-others) (July, Canberra Times)

In **Ethiopia**, In [memory of Tesfu Equbeyonas](https://bridgingthegap-project.eu/in-memory-of-tesfu-equbeyonas/) (Bridging the Gap)

In **Europe,** [Ivo Vykydal, former president of Inclusion Europe, died aged 56](https://www.inclusion-europe.eu/ivo-vykydal-former-president-of-inclusion-europe-died-aged-56/) (September, Inclusion Europe)

From **India**, P K Pincha, [India’s first disabled commissioner of persons with disabilities passes away](https://newzhook.com/story/prassana-kumar-ccpd-chief-commissioner-persons-disabilities-dead-danish-mahajan-satendra-singh-p-k-pincha-indias-first-disabled-commissioner-of-persons-with-disabilities-passes-away/) (July, Newz Hook)

**Internationally**, Human Rights Watch created a f[ellowship in memory of Marca Bristo](https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/09/08/fellowship-honors-disability-rights-icon-marca-bristo) and awarded it to Nigerian Advocate Hauwa Ojeifo (September)

In the **United Kingdom**,

* [United Kingdom Disability History Month](https://ukdhm.org/) website. See also Events celebrating [UK Disability History Month 2020](https://equality.leeds.ac.uk/events/uk-disability-history-month-2020/) (University of Leeds)
* A [History of Disability: from 1050 to the Present Day](https://historicengland.org.uk/research/inclusive-heritage/disability-history/) (Historic England)
* [Disabled Britain on Film](https://player.bfi.org.uk/free/collection/disabled-britain-on-film) - a great collection from BFI.
* [Depicting Disability](https://www.bbc.co.uk/programmes/m000p02b) from BBC Free Thinking podcast (November, I don't see a transcript).
* [Manchester Histories DigiFest 2020](https://manchesterhistories.co.uk/getinvolved/page.aspx?ID=282), “marked and celebrated the 50th anniversary of the Chronically Sick and Disabled Persons Act 1970”. (September, Manchester Histories)
* Paralympics 2012 [opening ceremony dancer Dave Toole dies](https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/uk-england-leeds-54590167) (October, BBC)
* ["Do you Bant?" Diet and Deafness in Victorian England](https://www.buzzsprout.com/925213/6041167) short podcast from 90 Second Narratives, [with transcript](https://skymichaeljohnston.com/90secnarratives/transcript-4-4/). (November)
* Ken Robinson, who many of you know from his [Ted Talk on Creativity in Education](https://www.ted.com/talks/sir_ken_robinson_do_schools_kill_creativity?language=en) passed away. Obituary [in the Guardian](https://www.theguardian.com/education/2020/aug/26/sir-ken-robinson-obituary?CMP=share_btn_tw) (August) An older blog on his journey from [special education to academic royalty](https://tophat.com/blog/sir-ken-robinson-academic-admissions/). (2018, Top Hat)
* [Why I do Disability History](http://allofusdha.org/reflections/why-i-do-disability-history-a-disabled-historians-perspective/) A disabled historian's perspective (July, All of Us)

In the **United States**,

* A series of [Disability History resources](https://www.nps.gov/subjects/tellingallamericansstories/disabilityhistory.htm) from the National Parks Service.
* [Gaining Access: The New York City Disability Rights Movement](https://www1.nyc.gov/site/mopd/events/our-history.page) (NYC)
* [The 25 day sit-in that changed history](https://www.bbc.co.uk/programmes/w3cszd3c) (August, BBC Outlook)
* Remembering the 75th Anniversary of National Disability Employment Awareness Month (NDEAM), [Increasing Access and Opportunity](https://blogs.microsoft.com/accessibility/ndeam2020/) (October, Microsoft)
* Golem Girl is a [memoir from Riva Lehrer](https://www.penguinrandomhouse.com/books/605368/golem-girl-by-riva-lehrer/), an “illustrated memoir of an artist born with disabilities who searches for freedom and connection in a society afraid of strange bodies” (October, Penguin Random House)
* Hearing Happiness: Deafness Cures in History is a [new book from Jaipreet Virdi](https://www.politics-prose.com/book/9780226690612) (August, Politics and Prose). See a [Q&A on the book from the author](https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=u8dGQ1mrRKk&feature=youtu.be). (October, Politics and Prose) Also, [a deaf history series](https://jaivirdi.com/deafhistoryseries/) of articles (Jaipreet Virdi)
* The [Rise of Disability Stigma](https://daily.jstor.org/the-rise-of-disability-stigma/) (October, Jstor Daily). Argues that economic transitions to wage work in factories meant that “those who couldn’t keep pace became ‘burdens.’”
* A [Holiday Light Show In Waltham Obscures A Devastating History](https://www.wbur.org/cognoscenti/2020/11/19/fernald-waltham-disability-rights-history-alex-green) (November, Wbur) “Disabled people do not get to have a history, and we are shamed for daring to demand that we deserve one that truly represents our story in this nation.”
* [Disability Culture Rap](https://vimeo.com/436877154) was re-released from 2000 (explicit content), by Cheryl Marie Wade. “I’m the nightmare you flirt with in dreams // I’m here to tell you it’s not what it seems”. See Cheryl Marie Wade's [obituary at the New York Times.](https://www.nytimes.com/2020/07/23/obituaries/cheryl-marie-wade-overlooked.html) (July)
* Honoring the [Life and Legacy of Deidre Davis-Butler](https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=XsQLGB7zpOA) (youtube, September, Judy Heumman). Also an obituary in the [New York Times](https://www.nytimes.com/2020/08/21/us/deidre-davis-butler-who-fought-for-disability-rights-dies-at-64.html).
* Overlooked no more: [Roland Johnson, Who Fought to Shut Down Institutions for the Disabled](https://www.nytimes.com/2020/07/31/obituaries/roland-johnson-overlooked.html) (July, New York Times)

## Humanitarian and Disaster Risk-Reduction

In terms of **COVID-19**,

* A **Disability Advisory Group** [Tip sheet for monitoring a disability-inclusive response to COVID-19 in humanitarian settings](https://www.un.org/sites/un2.un.org/files/28_sept_disability_inclusive_monitoring_framework_within_hpc_final.pdf) (link to pdf, September)
* [The likely impacts and risks of COVID-19 for people with disabilities in humanitarian contexts, and mitigation measures.](https://www.sddirect.org.uk/media/2090/no-44-covid-19-and-disability-in-humanitarian-contexts.pdf) (link to pdf, Disability Inclusion Helpdesk)

[Experience of Internally Displaced Persons with Disabilities](https://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/SR_IDPs.aspx) - report from the Special Rapporteur on the right of internally displaced persons (June, OHCHR)

[Disability inclusion in humanitarian action](https://odihpn.org/magazine/disability-inclusion-in-humanitarian-action/) an edition of Humanitarian Exchange dedicated to the subject. (October, Humanitarian Practice Network)

Gap Analysis: a literature review on [the inclusion of People with Disability and Older People in Humanitarian Response](https://www.elrha.org/researchdatabase/gap-analysis-humanitarian-inclusion-disabilities-older-people-literature-review/) and [part two with further insights](https://www.elrha.org/researchdatabase/gap-analysis-the-inclusion-of-people-with-disability-and-older-people-in-humanitarian-response-beyond-the-evidence/). (July and November, Elrha)

[An Empirical Exploration of the Capabilities of People with Disabilities in Coping with Disasters](https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s13753-020-00287-6) (July, International Journal of Disaster Risk Science)

An **MSF** [Webinar "Let's Talk Inclusion: Are We Missing The Most Vulnerable Groups?](https://disabilityinclusion.msf.org/video-resources.html) (October)

Event recording on **Overseas Development Institute** [Strengthening disability inclusion in humanitarian action](https://www.odi.org/events/17332-strengthening-disability-inclusion-humanitarian-action) (October).

In **Haiti,** [Reducing disaster risk for persons with disabilities in Haiti](https://www.preventionweb.net/experts/oped/view/69368) (Prevention Web)

In **Mozambique**,

* an important and well-developed collection of experiences in humanitarian response to the cyclone last year: [“Aid out of Reach”: untold stories from people with disabilities](https://www.light-for-the-world.org/aid-out-reach-untold-stories-people-disabilities)  (June, LFTW)
* [Getting aid to people with disabilities in times of crisis](https://www.devex.com/news/opinion-getting-aid-to-people-with-disabilities-in-times-of-crisis-97507?) (June, Devex)

In **Syria**, the [Protection of Civilians and Persons with Disabilities](https://www.chaviaali.org/post/the-protection-of-civilians-and-persons-with-disabilities-during-the-syria-conflict) During the Syria Conflict (November, Chavia)

## Institutions and deprivation of liberty

[People with Mental Health Conditions Living in Chains](https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/10/06/people-mental-health-conditions-living-chains) a Worldwide Campaign to End Shackling, Shame from Human Rights Watch, based on a study of over a 100 countries. “Around the world, hundreds of thousands of men, women, and children with mental health conditions have been shackled—chained or locked in confined spaces—at least once in their lives”

In the **Czech Republic**, a study on [Adherence to the Convention on the Rights of People with Disabilities in Psychiatric Hospitals](https://cdn1.sph.harvard.edu/wp-content/uploads/sites/2469/2020/06/Winkler.pdf). (link to pdf, June, Health and Human Rights Journal). “We found that none of the CRPD articles as assessed by the QualityRights Toolkit was fully adhered to in Czech psychiatric hospitals.”

In **Hungary,** [Institutionalisation and Deprivation of Legal Capacity:](https://www.ejiltalk.org/institutionalisation-and-deprivation-of-legal-capacity-this-is-how-hungary-is-violating-the-rights-of-persons-with-disabilities/) This is how Hungary is Violating the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (June, Elij: Talk!)

In the **United States**,

* A new book on [Decarcerating Disability:](https://www.combinedacademic.co.uk/9781517904432/decarcerating-disability/) Deinstitutionalization and Prison Abolition by Liat Ben-Moshe. (June, University of Minnesota Press). “One aim of this book is to construct and activate a genealogy of the largest decarceration movement in US history: deinstitutionalisation”.
* [MetFern Cemetery Website](https://www.metferncemetery.org/) A project that tells the stories of 296 people, inmates of Massachusetts state institutions who died between 1947 and 1979. (Gann Academy)

## International Cooperation

The first **Special Rapporteur on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities**, Catalina Devandas, came to the end of her second mandate, and has been replaced by [Gerard Quinn](https://www.ohchr.org/EN/Issues/Disability/SRDisabilities/Pages/GerardQuinn.aspx) (see also [congratulations from IDA](https://www.internationaldisabilityalliance.org/special-rapporteur-2020), and [EDF](http://edf-feph.org/newsroom/news/edf-welcomes-appointment-un-leading-disability-rights-expert)). The [Special Rapporteur](https://www.ohchr.org/en/issues/disability/srdisabilities/Pages/SRDisabilitiesIndex.aspx) is an independent expert appointed by the United Nations to support the international community to ensure the rights of persons with disabilities.

* **Catalina Devandas** did an interview [here on Disability Debrief](https://disabilitydebrief.substack.com/p/disability-debrief-interview-with) to reflect on her mandate. (November) She wrote a [farewell on facebook](https://www.facebook.com/SRDisability/posts/4297013880339989) (August, see also [in Spanish](https://www.facebook.com/SRDisability/posts/4342721519102558)), and gives [an overview of her mandate](http://www.embracingdiversity.net/news/an-overview-of-my-mandate-as-un-special-rapporteur-on-the-rights-of-persons-with-disabilities_1048). Her work can be seen on the [Embracing Diversity](http://www.embracingdiversity.net/) page or the [OHCHR page](https://www.ohchr.org/en/issues/disability/srdisabilities/Pages/SRDisabilitiesIndex.aspx).
* International [Principles and Guidelines on Access to Justice for Persons with Disabilities](https://www.ohchr.org/EN/Issues/Disability/SRDisabilities/Pages/GoodPracticesEffectiveAccessJusticePersonsDisabilities.aspx). A set of 10 principles identified by the Special Rapporteur and endorsed by the International Commission of Jurists, the International Disability Alliance and the United Nations Development Programme. The principles are accompanied by guidelines in each area.
* [Assessment of the mandate](https://www.ohchr.org/EN/Issues/Disability/SRDisabilities/Pages/evaluation.aspx) - an independent evaluation (OHCHR)

**United Nations Disability Inclusion Strategy.** The UN Secretary General's report on [steps taken by the UN to implement the mainstreaming of disability](https://www.un.org/en/disabilitystrategy/sgreport). See also [video for launch](http://webtv.un.org/watch/secretary-general%E2%80%99s-report-on-the-implementation-of-the-un-disability-inclusion-strategy-abridged-%E2%80%93-english-captions/6197008338001/?term=). (October, UN Web TV)

From the report:

Historically, very few resources have been invested in disability inclusion in the United Nations. While the first reporting exercise shows that some progress can be achieved within existing resources, it is high time to ensure resource allocations in an inclusive manner, as well as to consider the mobilization of additional resources. A system-wide disability marker to track financial allocations and expenditures for disability inclusion will be considered to enable the United Nations system to identify resource gaps and commit itself to specific targets.

More on or from UNDIS:

* A UN webinar on [Disability Inclusion 101](https://www.un.org/en/disabilitystrategy/webinar).
* [Why the new UN Disability Inclusion Strategy is an opportunity for ITU](https://news.itu.int/new-un-disability-inclusion-strategy-opportunity-for-itu/) (July, ITU)

**Official Development Assistance:**

* [Disability-inclusive ODA](https://devinit.org/resources/disability-inclusive-oda-aid-data-donors-channels-recipients/) Aid data on donors, channels, recipients (July, Development Initiatives). “Aid projects targeting disability inclusion totalled US$3.2 billion between 2014 and 2018, representing less than 0.5% of all international aid”. And the amount on disability-inclusive projects is “just under US$1 billion in 2018.”
* a guide to [Getting the Data](https://inclusive-policy.org/2020/09/17/game-changing-new-data-on-disability-inclusive-official-development-assistance-and-how-to-get-at-it/), on working with the data generated by the OECD-DAC disability-marker. (September, Centre for Inclusive Policy)
* What Funders [Need to Know About Disability-Inclusive Grantmaking: Disability Rights Fund](https://disabilityphilanthropy.org/resource/what-funders-need-to-know-about-disability-inclusive-grantmaking-disability-rights-fund/) (Disability Philantrophy)

**Sustainable Development Goals.**

* For the fifth anniversary of the SDGs, a paper on [2030 Agenda, SDGs and Disability](https://disabilityhub.eu/en/outcomes/2030-agenda-sdgs-and-disability) (September, Fundación Once and EDF) Gives a summary of current progress on goals in European context.
* Disability inclusion isn't a tick-box exercise. [It's vital to achieving the SDGs](https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2020/10/disability-inclusion-crucial-to-sustainability-development-goals/) (October, WEF)

This year saw the **two-year anniversary of the Global Disability Summit.**

* Marking the [two-year anniversary of the Global Disability Summit](https://www.sightsavers.org/news/2020/07/second-anniversary-gds/) (July, Sightsavers)
* [Global Disability Summit: 2 years on](https://www.add.org.uk/global-disability-summit). Where we are and where we need to go. (ADD)
* A follow-up Global Disability Summit is planned in early 2022, hosted by the Norwegian Government.

The **UK government** department that hosted the summit, **DFID**, has merged into the Foreign Office.

* [Progress against DFID’s strategy for Disability Inclusive Development](https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/934618/Progress_Paper_of_the_Disability_Inclusion_Strategy_November_2020.pdf) - a one year report (November). “We made great progress […] We learnt a lot […] Inclusion, diversity and belonging is at the heart of the new department and FCDO will build on the previous approaches to ensure we live our values.”
* A discussion of [the merger](https://www.devinit.org/resources/merging-dfid-and-fco-implications-uk-aid/) describes implications for UK aid, including spending on disability (June, Development Initiatives)

**High-Level Political Forum.** A [detailed report](https://t.co/dDjnE66lMj?amp=1) from the Stakeholder Group of Persons with Disabilities. (link to docx, September).

A series of **Disability Inclusive Development Situational Analysis** for [Bangladesh](https://opendocs.ids.ac.uk/opendocs/handle/20.500.12413/15525), [Jordan](https://opendocs.ids.ac.uk/opendocs/handle/20.500.12413/15517), [Kenya](https://opendocs.ids.ac.uk/opendocs/handle/20.500.12413/15508), [Nepal](https://opendocs.ids.ac.uk/opendocs/handle/20.500.12413/15510), [Nigeria](https://opendocs.ids.ac.uk/opendocs/handle/20.500.12413/15561), [Tanzania](https://opendocs.ids.ac.uk/opendocs/handle/20.500.12413/15509), and [Uganda](https://opendocs.ids.ac.uk/opendocs/handle/20.500.12413/15481). (Institute of Development Studies)

From **Inclusion International**, [Excluded from the Excluded](https://inclusion-international.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/Excluded-from-the-Excluded.pdf): People with Intellectual  
Disabilities in (and out of) Official Development Assistance (link to pdf, October) “People with intellectual disabilities are excluded from nearly all projects funded through official development assistance.”

From the **African Union**, [AU Disability Inclusion: Guideline for Youth Exchange](https://au.int/sites/default/files/documents/39289-doc-au_disability_inclusion_guide.pdf) (link to pdf)

From **Bridging the Gap:**

* Study on the inclusion of the rights of persons with disabilities in [development cooperation in Bridging the Gap II project partners](https://bridgingthegap-project.eu/wp-content/uploads/Inclusion-of-the-rights-of-persons-with-disabilities-in-development-cooperation-in-BtG-II.pdf) (link to pdf, July)
* The [Empowerment of Women and Girls with Disabilities](https://bridgingthegap-project.eu/wp-content/uploads/BtG-II-The-Empowerment-of-Women-and-Girls-with-Disabilities.pdf). (link to pdf, Bridging the Gap) “A Compilation of Implemented Activities and Identified Best Practices 2018-2020”. See also [online workshop it was presented in](https://bridgingthegap-project.eu/bridging-gap-presents-gender-capitalisation-study-online-workshop/). (November)
* [Bridging the Gap’s results](https://bridgingthegap-project.eu/wp-content/uploads/Bridging-the-Gaps-results-infographics.pdf) an infographic (link to pdf)

The **International Labour Organization** (ILO)

* Launched a website for their [Invalid Opinions](https://invalidopinions.org/) campaign.
* discussed the ILO [disability inclusion policy and strategy](https://www.ilo.org/wcmsp5/groups/public/---ed_norm/---relconf/documents/meetingdocument/wcms_755821.pdf) at its governing body meeting (link to pdf, September)

From **Global Disability Innovation Hub:**

* Global Disability [Innovation Impact Report 2019/20](https://www.disabilityinnovation.com/news/gdi-hub-impact-report).
* Webinar on [Disability, Stigma & the role of Innovation](https://www.disabilityinnovation.com/webinars/disability-stigma-the-role-of-innovation) (August)

Good to see this from **Sightsavers**, on their work to practice what they preach within their own organization: [Championing Disability Inclusion in the Workplace](https://www.iseekrecruitment.com/sightsavers-championing-disability-inclusion-in-the-workplace/). (August, iseek). It is a significant gap in our sector that more organizations working on disability have not taken even these steps.

[Inclusive Futures](https://inclusivefutures.org/our-people/) brings organizations together to work on disability inclusion in seven countries and, among other things, their website features the [stories of the people doing this work.](https://inclusivefutures.org/our-people/)

A [Global Disability Directory](https://www.ds-international.org/directory) on organizations providing disability services in the majority world. (Disability Support International)

Reflections on [Disability, Poverty, Society](https://www.buzzsprout.com/288553/5753635-3-6-disability-poverty-and-society) on the Rethinking Development Podcast (October, I don't see a transcript)

**Australia** cut the budget for [disability inclusion within foreign aid by 25%](https://twitter.com/ADDCnews/status/1313602986149474304). (October, ADDC on twitter)

In **Burkina Faso**, advances in the development of the [Action Plan for the implementation of the National Disability Strategy](https://bridgingthegap-project.eu/burkina-faso-advances-development-action-plan-implementation-national-disability-strategy/) (September, Bridging the Gap)

In **Europe**, a session on [why Disability matters to International Cooperation](https://ec.europa.eu/international-partnerships/events/why-disability-matters-international-cooperation_en) (October, European Commission)

In **Namibia**, “[Disability does not mean inability” – changing mindsets](https://www.unv.org/Success-stories/Disability-does-not-mean-inability-changing-mindsets-Namibia) (September, UNV partnering with UNDP)

In **Nigeria**, Coalition [Push for Adoption of African Disability Protocols](https://www.thisdaylive.com/index.php/2020/10/26/coalition-push-for-adoption-of-african-disability-protocols/) (October, This Day)

In **Paraguay**, a guide for inclusion of the [disability perspective in plans and projects in development cooperation](https://www.aecid.org.py/2020/10/22/una-guia-para-incluir-la-discapacidad-en-las-intervenciones-y-proyectos-de-cooperacion-en-paraguay/). (October, AECID)

In **Sri Lanka**, [Women’s Experiences of Disability and Community-based Rehabilitation in Sri Lanka](https://opencommons.uconn.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=8808&context=dissertations) - a doctoral dissertation (August, University of Connecticut)

In the **Western Balkans**, Disability inclusion in the Western Balkans and Eastern  
Partnership countries (September, Disability Inclusion Helpdesk)

## Lived Experience and Opinion

In **Australia**, [Self-portrait exhibition offers new lens for womanhood and the female form](https://newsroom.unsw.edu.au/news/art-architecture-design/self-portrait-exhibition-offers-new-lens-womanhood-and-female-form) (October, UNSW Sydney).

In **Bangladesh**, [Finding my place and learning to assert my rights](https://allisforall.com/2020/06/15/afsana/) - growing up disabled in Bangladesh (June, Amplify)

In **Egypt**, [Experiencing the Sounds and Silences of Cairo](https://www.platformspace.net/home/experiencing-the-sounds-and-silences-of-cairo) (October, Platform) Growing up deaf in Cairo, and more: “As the demonstrators look for shelter away from bullets and pellets, I frantically search for lips to read in the deranged crowd.”

In **Egypt** and the **UK**, videos [from Mostafa Attia](https://www.youtube.com/channel/UC9ExpzBFOic3R0Wpki7wnvA) on various aspects of disability and being blind. I particularly enjoyed [how does a blind person dream?](https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=cQ1MH5pzOp4) (Arabic with English subtitles, July)

In **Germany** and the **UK**, a podcast [why are you calling me ‘inspirational’?](https://www.bbc.co.uk/programmes/w3cszj46) (November, The Conversation, I don't see a transcript)

In **Rwanda**, a documentary on The [life condition of People with albinism](https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=REqyyeW9VpY). (July, OIPPA)

In the **United Kingdom**,

* a book review of [Made Possible: Stories of Success by People With Learning Disabilities, in Their Own Words](https://disabilityarts.online/magazine/opinion/made-possible-stories-of-success/) (September, Disability Arts Online). Book is edited by Saba Salman.
* [What if Everyone Was Disabled?](https://www.bbc.co.uk/programmes/m000kx1l) (August, BBC Radio 4)
* [Walks Like a Duck](https://www.bbc.co.uk/programmes/m000kmj4) a radio series on living with a disability (BBC Radio 4)
* [F\*ckable podcast episode](https://www.disconsortia.co.uk/sarah-crutwell.html) on “sex, disability, consent, pleasure, autonomy” (Disconsortia, transcript available)
* Stephen Lee Hodgkins [shares his disability journey – and the value of the social model in gaining self-respect](https://disabilityarts.online/magazine/opinion/stephen-lee-hodgkins-shares-his-disability-journey/) (October, Disability Arts Online). I enjoyed, and hadn't heard before, the “clown model of disability”.

In the **United States**:

* [We Need To Stop Patrolling The Borders Of Disability](https://www.forbes.com/sites/andrewpulrang/2020/06/30/we-need-to-stop-patrolling-the-borders-of-disability/) (June, Forbes)
* Alice Wong On [Ruckuses, Rage And Medicaid](https://www.wnycstudios.org/podcasts/deathsexmoney/episodes/alice-wong-death-sex-money) (October, Death Sex Money). One of the key voices on disability in the US on one of my favorite podcasts. Recommended.
* [I've Been Paralyzed Since I Was 3](https://time.com/5881597/disability-kindness/). Here's Why Kindness Toward Disabled People Is More Complicated Than You Think. (August, Time) “Like the center of a black hole, my body attracts every good deed from across the universe to the foot of my wheelchair.”

## Mental Health

WHO launched a guide on [Mental health of people with neglected tropical diseases - towards a person-centred approach](https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789240004528) (October). Comment from CBM, [who supported the guide](https://www.cbmuk.org.uk/news/who-mental-health-ntds-guide/). Also discussion of emergence [of mental health as a theme in the NTD field – from aspiration to impact](https://rstmh.org/news-blog/blog/ntds-and-mental-health) (October, RSTMH)

For **World Mental Health Day (**October 10):

* A [toolkit from CBM](https://www.cbm.org.au/world-mental-health-day) for World Mental Health Month.
* [COVID-19 disrupting mental health services in most countries, WHO survey](https://www.who.int/news/item/05-10-2020-covid-19-disrupting-mental-health-services-in-most-countries-who-survey) (October, WHO)

In **Indonesia**, [Mental Illness and Psychosocial Disabilities in Indonesia](https://aidran.org/2020/08/11/mental-illness-and-psychosocial-disabilities-in-indonesia/) (AIDRAN)

## Migrants and Refugees

In **Europe**, We call on the European Union to [protect the rights of migrants and asylum seekers with disabilities](http://www.edf-feph.org/newsroom/news/we-call-eu-protect-rights-migrants-and-asylum-seekers-disabilities). (October, EDF)

In **Greece**, Collective European Action Needed for Migrants Stranded on Lesbos: [Bring Moria Homeless to Safety](https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/09/16/greece/eu-bring-moria-homeless-safety) (September, Human Rights Watch). “Aid workers estimated that the new site had about 37 toilets, none of them adaptable and accessible for those with disabilities, and no other sanitation facilities.”

In **Germany,** Migrant crisis 2015: [What happened to Nujeen Mustafa?](https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/av/world-54165869) (September, BBC News short video). “Since I've been enrolled in school I've found out that I'm absolutely terrible at maths”.

In the **Netherlands**, Which Barriers do [Asylum Seekers with Disabilities Face in The Netherlands?](https://www.dcdd.nl/which-barriers-do-asylum-seekers-with-disabilities-face-in-the-netherlands/) (October, DCDD)

In **Ukraine**, [Activist champions rights of people with disabilities](https://www.unhcr.org/news/stories/2020/9/5f61f5ac4/activist-champions-rights-people-disabilities-ukraine.html), and a regional winner for Europe for the UNHCR Nansen Refugee Award. (September, UNHCR)

## Paralympics

**Rising Phoenix** is a [Netflix documentary](https://www.netflix.com/gb/title/81122408) featuring paralympic athletes and the paralympic games.

* Why [Paralympics documentary Rising Phoenix is a must-watch](https://www.sightsavers.org/blogs/2020/09/why-paralympics-documentary-rising-phoenix-must-watch/). (September, Sightsavers) [Rising Phoenix will change the way you view disability](https://www.digitalspy.com/movies/a33790297/rising-phoenix-netflix-disability-review/) (August, Digital Spy)
* I particularly the [Rising Phoenix song.](https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=3bnTmIpHlsI) “My disability is silent // but my bottled up rage // got me running from my dreams 100 miles with one leg”
* [Why I Made Rising Phoenix | The Story Behind The Paralympics Documentary](https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=4KtWxTkjMH8) (video, August, Netflix)
* Discussion: [Prince Harry, The Duke of Sussex and Rising Phoenix Stars Talk The Power of Sport](https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=uWLp9YHfWCQ) (September, Netflix)

The **International Paralympic Committee** and the **International Disability Alliance** [to sign Co-operation Agreement](https://www.internationaldisabilityalliance.org/ipc-ida) (September)

In **Japan**, Leveraging [Disability Sports in Local Communities in Japan](https://leidenasiacentre.nl/en/a-study-of-the-tokyo-2020-game-changer-project-between-the-netherlands-and-japan-leveraging-disability-sports-in-local-communities-in-japan/) (August, Leiden Asia Center)

In the **United Kingdom,**

* Report reveals Channel 4 [revolutionising disability broadcast landscape](https://www.paralympic.org/news/report-reveals-channel-4-revolutionising-disability-broadcast-landscape) (September, International Paralympic Committee)
* On the Paralympic legacy: Popular culture can [set stigma alight in seconds but to sustain change the fire must be ready to burn](https://www.disabilityinnovation.com/blog/paralympic-legacy) (August, Global Disability Innovation Hub)

In the **United States,** the U.S. [Olympic and Paralympic Museum, All Athletes Are Equal](https://www.nytimes.com/2020/10/21/arts/olympic-paralympic-museum.html) (October, New York Times)

## Policy and Rights

**Committee on Rights of Persons with Disabilities**

* Had its 23rd session virtually in August-September. See [documentation online](https://tbinternet.ohchr.org/_layouts/15/treatybodyexternal/SessionDetails1.aspx?SessionID=1376).
* Is holding [elections for nine members](https://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/CRPD/Pages/Elections2020.aspx) for those whose terms will expire at the end of the year (OHCHR). [Blogs from the European Candidates](http://www.edf-feph.org/disability-realities) (EDF) Among the candidates, see, for example, [Sif Holst on gender and disability](https://www.sightsavers.org/blogs/2020/11/gender-background-huge-difference-experience-disability/) (November, Sightsavers)

The **OHCHR** has developed [developed human rights indicators on the Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities](https://www.ohchr.org/EN/Issues/Disability/Pages/SDG-CRPDindicators.aspx) (CRPD) “as a key tool to facilitate understanding and implementation of the Convention’s provisions.” See also [presentation of the indicators](https://bridgingthegap-project.eu/human-rights-indicators-crpd-presented-bridging-gap-ii-partners/) to Bridging the Gap II partners.

New book on [Recognising Human Rights in Different Cultural Contexts](https://www.palgrave.com/gb/book/9789811507854) - The United Nations Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities (CRPD). Edited by Emily Julia Kakoullis and Kelley Johnson (Palgrave).

[The social and human rights models of disability](https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/13642987.2020.1783533) (July, The International Journal of Human Rights). “This article aims to reorient thinking about the relationship between the long-standing social model of disability and the rapidly emerging human rights model. […] The result, we argue, is that the two models have different subjects and different functions. In the human rights context, their roles are complementary and supportive.”

In **Bangladesh**,

* [Implementation of people with disabilities act demanded](https://www.newagebd.net/article/118576/implementation-of-people-with-disabilities-act-demanded) (October, New Age)
* recommendations for [disability inclusion in the country's next five year plan.](https://www.daily-sun.com/printversion/details/495131/A-set-of-recommendationsfor-people-with-disabilities) (July, Daily Sun)

In **Chile**, [Disability and gender identity lead the denunciations under the Zamudio Law](https://www.latercera.com/nacional/noticia/discapacidad-e-identidad-de-genero-lideran-las-denuncias-por-ley-zamudio/IUCUZJNMFZEQVCFS7D7XDL3JW4/) (in Spanish, July, Latercera)

In **Europe**

* What Does the [Council of Europe Have Against People with Disabilities](https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/11/04/what-does-council-europe-have-against-people-disabilities)? (November, Human Rights Watch). See also the campaign to [withdraw the additional protocol to the](http://www.edf-feph.org/withdraw-additional-protocol-oviedo-convention) **Oviedo Convention**, which has a useful summary of what the issue is about **(**September, EDF).
* European [Disability Rights Agenda post 2020](http://www.edf-feph.org/european-disability-rights-agenda-post-2020). (EDF)
* Position paper on including disability in the [EU Non-Financial Reporting Directive](https://disabilityhub.eu/en/outcomes/dhub-position-paper-revision-european-non-financial-reporting-directive), as well as in the future European Reporting Standard. (Disability Hub Europe)

In **India**,

* Formula for [disempowerment of persons with disabilities](https://www.telegraphindia.com/opinion/formula-for-disempowerment-of-persons-with-disabilities/cid/1797805) (November, Telegraph India)
* [The Proposed Amendment To The Disabilities Act Shows The Apathy Of The State](https://feminisminindia.com/2020/07/08/disabilities-act-india-amendment-protests/) (July, Feminism India)

In **Nigeria**, [Africa: Nigeria, Others Urged to Ratify Africa Disability Protocol](https://allafrica.com/stories/202007060175.html) (July, All Africa)

In **Pakistan**,

* Pakistani parliament [passes landmark law to protect rights of people with disabilities](https://www.arabnews.pk/node/1735851/pakistan) (September, Arab News Pakistan)
* [SC wants rights of disabled people safeguarded](https://www.dawn.com/news/1571353/sc-wants-rights-of-disabled-people-safeguarded) (July, Dawn)

In **Uruguay**, [a guide on rights and supports for persons with disabilities](https://inclusionydiscapacidad.uy/guia-de-derechos-y-prestaciones-para-personas-con-discapacidad/) (in Spanish, August, Inclusion y Discapacidad)

## Sign Languages

The 23rd September is the **International Day of Sign Languages**.

* See the UN page for the [International Day of Sign Languages](https://www.un.org/en/observances/sign-languages-day).
* See a [toolkit from the World Federation of the Deaf](http://wfdeaf.org/iwd-2020-toolkit/) marking that and International Week of the Deaf, including a Global Leaders Challenge to promote use of sign-languages.

Disability Rights Fund shares videos from advocates around the world on sign-language:

* From **Haiti,** [L’Association des sourds de Lévèque](https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=wgjzPxeXprU) (ASLH)
* From **Indonesia**, [Gerkatin, the Indonesian organization of the Deaf](https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=T3E1jt8VXgQ)
* From **Malawi**, [Malawi National Association of the Deaf](https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=tLr3klrhUn8) (MANAD).
* From **Nigeria**, [TheseAbilities Women and Youth Empowerment](https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=qjayLcr1G6E) (TAWYE) and   
  [Voice of Disability Initiative](https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=qiOjfP4fhOA) (VDI)
* [Deaf Women Aloud Initiative](https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=CWPlI4KcMoI)
* [Lionheart Ability Leaders International Foundation](https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=_06Ou3LEgOg)

In **India**,

* UNESCO launches [Online Course on Indian Sign Language](https://en.unesco.org/news/unesco-launches-online-course-indian-sign-language-0) (September).
* [Indian Sign Language (ISL) to be standardised across the country under National Education Policy 2020](https://newzhook.com/story/accessibility-modi-prime-minister-indian-sign-language-isl-to-be-standardised-across-india-under-national-education-policy-2020/?fbclid=IwAR0mlc2E-ds2ZrlNxnXpaoI5ZdLqElxeVXmYjoevFdftlsBSAIMt6_6bpe8) (Newz Hook) See also [from Mint](https://www.livemint.com/mint-lounge/features/national-education-policy-a-new-dawn-for-indian-sign-language-11596432023398.html) (August)

In the **Netherlands**, Sign Language of the Netherlands was [legally recognised as an official language](https://maartjedemeulder.be/2020/10/13/sign-language-of-the-netherlands/). (October, Maartje De Meulder)

## Social Protection and poverty

[Are current approaches to poverty measurement disability-inclusive](https://www.lshtm.ac.uk/sites/default/files/2020-08/Are%20current%20approaches%20to%20poverty%20measurement%20disability-inclusive.pdf)? Considerations for measuring poverty amongst people with disabilities. (link to pdf, August, PENDA)

[Understanding Disability Extra Costs](https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=W6PADO7y1JQ) - an explainer video. (September, CIP)

In **Australia**,

* Disability care watchdog [has issued just one fine despite 8000 complaints](https://www.theage.com.au/politics/federal/disability-care-watchdog-has-issued-just-one-fine-despite-8000-complaints-20200916-p55w7q.html) (September, The Age)
* Hard-to-reach: [the NDIS, disability, and socio-economic disadvantage](https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/09687599.2020.1782173) (June, Disability and Society)

In **Europe**, A [human rights approach to disability assessment](https://www.cambridge.org/core/journals/journal-of-international-and-comparative-social-policy/article/human-rights-approach-to-disability-assessment/38A82E7D5EA9E662A9A61B7D8F6088F8) (October, Journal of International and Comparative Social Policy) Identifies a set of “12 guiding principles for a CRPD-compatible disability assessment system”.

In **India**,

* Bihar government’s [move to offer cash incentives to marry disabled persons sparks off debate](https://newzhook.com/story/bihar-government-monetary-incentive-cash-marriage-disabled-divyang-differently-abled-shivaji-kumar-disability-commissioner/) (Newz Hook)
* [Bureaucratic delays hamper distribution of financial aid for disabled people in Tamil Nadu](https://newzhook.com/story/coronavirus-covid-relief-palasami-taratdac-bureaucratic-disabled-disability-tamil-nau-nidc-disability-certificate/) (Newz Hook)

In **New Zealand**, [Government urged to provide flat, fair disability allowance for all](https://www.rnz.co.nz/news/national/425491/government-urged-to-provide-flat-fair-disability-allowance-for-all) (September, RNZ)

In the **United Kingdom**, [The impact of austerity on disabled, elderly and immigrants in the United Kingdom](https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/09687599.2020.1779036?journalCode=cdso20) a literature review (July, Disability And Society)

In the **United States**,

* 110,000 Americans [Died Waiting for Social Security Disability Benefits in Last Decade](https://www.nextgov.com/cio-briefing/2020/08/110000-americans-died-waiting-social-security-disability-benefits-last-decade/168062/) (August, Nextgov)
* Working paper on the extra costs [associated with living with a disability in the United States.](https://www.nationaldisabilityinstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/extra-costs-working-paper.pdf) (link to pdf, October) Extra costs of disability are estimated as 28% of income for those with work disabilities. [More on this from the National Disability Institute](https://www.nationaldisabilityinstitute.org/reports/extra-costs-living-with-disability/).
* In Arizona, [People with Developmental Disabilities Were Promised Help. Instead, They Face Delays and Denials.](https://www.propublica.org/article/people-with-developmental-disabilities-were-promised-help-instead-they-face-delays-and-denials) (November, ProPublica) Impressively, this report also has a [plain-language version](https://www.propublica.org/article/arizona-promised-to-help-people-with-developmental-disabilities-but-some-had-to-wait-a-long-time-some-did-not-get-help-at-all-plain-text) as well as versions in Spanish and audio.

In **West Africa**, [Regional Workshop in West Africa on Disability Inclusive Social Protection Response to COVID-19 Crisis](https://www.internationaldisabilityalliance.org/regional-workshop-west-africa-covid-19-crisis) a new path towards inclusion (November, IDA)

## Transport

In **Egypt**, a [project for tactile blocks at metro stations](https://www.facebook.com/347603688651406/videos/674430323402595/). (video on facebook, in Arabic, July, Helm)

In **Europe**, European Union [Rail Passenger Rights Negotiations: What's in the Agreement?](http://www.edf-feph.org/newsroom/news/eu-rail-passenger-rights-negotiations-what-political-agreement) and this [political deal isn't the breakthrough we had hoped](http://edf-feph.org/newsroom/news/eu-rail-passengers-rights-political-deal-isnt-breakthrough-we-had-hoped) for (October, EDF)

In **Pakistan**, [Why Pakistan needs a disability-inclusive transport for meaningful development?](https://blogs.lse.ac.uk/internationaldevelopment/2020/06/25/why-pakistan-needs-a-disability-inclusive-transport-for-meaningful-development/) (June, LSE Blog)

In **Spain**, the [suburban train stations of Madrid far from universal design](https://www.discapnet.es/Queja-CERMI-estaciones-Cercanias-inaccesibles) (in Spanish, September, Discapnet)

In the **United States**,

* [Lyft settles with Justice Department over disability lawsuit](https://news.yahoo.com/lyft-settles-justice-department-disability-lawsuit-172555790.html) (June, Yahoo!News)
* [Making Travel More Equitable for People With Disabilities](https://www.nationalacademies.org/trb/blog/making-travel-more-equitable-disabilities) (July, TRB)

## Violence

See also the Black Lives Matters section which includes police violence.

Statement on [Ending sexual harassment against women and girls with disabilities](https://www.unwomen.org/en/news/stories/2020/10/statement-joint-un-women-cedaw-and-crpd) from **UN Women** together with Committee on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities,  
and Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination Against Women (October). “We recognize that disability and gender intersect to shape sexual harassment, which might not fit common understandings of this form of gender-based violence.”

In **Europe**, [Istanbul Convention](http://www.edf-feph.org/newsroom/news/istanbul-convention-tool-combat-gender-based-violence) a tool to combat gender-based violence (November, EDF)

In **India**, [Data On Violence On Girls & Women With Disabilities](https://feminisminindia.com/2020/10/26/women-girls-disabilities-violence-data/): Need Of The Hour (October, Feminism India)

In **Mexico**, [Families Abuse, Neglect People with Disabilities](https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/06/04/mexico-families-abuse-neglect-people-disabilities) (June, Human Rights Watch).

In the **United Kingdom**, [Still Getting Away with Murder](https://www.inclusionlondon.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2020/09/FINAL-Still-Getting-Away-with-Murder-Sept-2020-FINAL.pdf): Disability Hate Crime in England. (link to pdf, September, Inclusion London) “One in five Disabled people report they have either experienced hostile or threatening behaviour or even been attacked”.

In the **United States**, We can’t [ignore disabled women when talking about domestic violence](https://www.prismreports.org/article/2020/10/27/we-cant-ignore-disabled-women-when-talking-about-domestic-violence) (October, Prism)

# Going Forward

## Opportunities

**UNDP UNV Talent Programme** [Opportunities for Young Professionals with Disabilities](https://rise.articulate.com/share/GsaQ-krMOdjJX5Q5Ykb9T6SDh8M__GZQ#/). Vacancies in (for nationals) Burkina Faso, Central African Republic, Palestine, Pakistan, El Salvador, Kazakhstan, Serbia, Peru or Ecuador.

[Disability Inclusion Technical Adviser – Global Health](https://jobs.sightsavers.org/job/disability-inclusion-technical-adviser-global-health/) UK Based (deadline 13 December, Sightsavers)

[Consultancies and fellowships with the International Disability Alliance](https://www.internationaldisabilityalliance.org/content/opportunities). Currently two consultancies and two youth fellowships advertised.

[International Women's Institute on Leadership And Disability (WILD)](https://www.miusa.org/news/2021/WILDcallforapplications) - Openings for 25 women with disabilities around the world (deadline 11 Dec, MIUSA)

## Academic

[International Journal of Disability and Social Justice (IJDSJ)](https://ijdsj.online/) open for submissions (first edition Summer 2021)

[Special Issue "Measuring Disability and Disability Inclusive Development"](https://www.mdpi.com/journal/ijerph/special_issues/disability_develop) A special issue of International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health (deadline for submissions 30 April 2021)

## Upcoming

[Global Disability: Research and Evidence](https://www.futurelearn.com/courses/global-disability-research-and-evidence/1): a 3 week course from London School of Hygiene and Tropic Medicine. (Starting 30 November).

The **Conference of States Parties (COSP)** is happening right now, the week of 30th November. **See these links for many events taking place this week:**

* See the [COSP webpage for full details](https://www.un.org/development/desa/disabilities/conference-of-states-parties-to-the-convention-on-the-rights-of-persons-with-disabilities-2/cosp13.html). And a [draft list of side events](https://teamup.com/kscrfu9y97vbu5njzk).
* See the [IDA page on registering for COSP](https://www.internationaldisabilityalliance.org/register-cosp13).
* [Your Guide to the Conference of State Parties 2020](https://inclusion-international.org/join-our-conference-of-state-parties-side-events/) (Inclusion International)

**1st December**

* [Behind the Mission:](https://live.worldbank.org/behind-the-mission-inclusion-and-disabilities-world-bank-group) Inclusion and Disabilities at the World Bank Group. 11am ET, (World Bank Group)

**2nd December**

* [Virtual Civil Society Forum](https://www.internationaldisabilityalliance.org/register-cosp13) at the COSP (IDA)

**International Disability Day, 3rd December:**

* [#PurpleLightUp](https://www.purplespace.org/purple-light-up) "a global movement that celebrates and draws attention to the economic contribution of the 386 million disabled employees around the world" (All Day Event)
* [Building a More Disability-Inclusive, Accessible and Sustainable Post-COVID-19 World](https://live.worldbank.org/international-day-persons-with-disabilities?) 12pm ET (World Bank)
* [Assistive Technology as an innovation leader - a vision for the future](https://www.ucl.ac.uk/ucl-east/news/2020/nov/virtual-lunch-hour-lecture-assistive-technology-innovation-leader-vision-future) a virtual lunch hour lecture, 1pm GMT (Global Disability Innovation Hub)
* [Global Careers for Persons with Disabilities](https://www.globalcareersfair.com/campaign/global-careers-for-persons-with-disabilities/) an online event (Global Careers)
* [Webinar on Building an Accessible Internet for Everyone](https://www.a11ysig.org/idpd2020/) 7pm UTC. (Internet Society Accessibility SIG)

**Other international disability day resources**

* [Celebrating Australians living with disability for International Day of People with Disability 2020](https://www.abc.net.au/news/2020-11-25/celebrating-idpwd-across-the-abc/12910328) (November, ABC News)

**4th December:**

* [Inclusion Counts: data-driven advocacy for implementation of the CRPD](https://zoom.us/webinar/register/WN_laB56jN8Tbmv3MtlKwDruA) 08.30am ET (i2i)
* [The Missing Billion: Access to health in the time of COVID-19](https://us02web.zoom.us/webinar/register/WN_dQVO-A4_Rx6lSDx6qyP4FA) 4 Dec, 10am ET (Missing Billion)

**February 2021**

* Zero Project Conference 2021 on Inclusive Employment and ICT. Virtual Event. 10th-12th February.